Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

ELSEVIER



Science of the Total Environment

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/scitotenv

Review

Experimental human placental models for studying uptake, transport and toxicity of micro- and nanoplastics



Hanna M. Dusza ^{a,*,1}, Jeske van Boxel^{b,1}, Majorie B.M. van Duursen^b, Markus M. Forsberg^c, Juliette Legler^a, Kirsi H. Vähäkangas^c

^a Division of Toxicology, Institute for Risk Assessment Sciences, Department of Population Health Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Utrecht University, Utrecht, the Netherlands

^b Amsterdam Institute for Life and Environment, Faculty of Science, Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam, the Netherlands

^c School of Pharmacy, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Eastern Finland, Kuopio, Finland

HIGHLIGHTS

G R A P H I C A L A B S T R A C T

- Placenta is crucial for fetal development and pregnancy.
- First evidence of microplastics in human placentas emerge, but more data is needed using relevant methodology.
- Human *in vitro* and *ex vivo* placental models are recapitulated and comprehensively reviewed.
- The current understanding of transplacental transport and toxicity of microplastics is summarized.
- The most pressing knowledge gaps are identified and perspectives for future research provided.

ARTICLE INFO

Editor: Thomas Kevin V

Keywords:
In vitro
Ex vivo
Placenta
Microplastics
Nanoplastics
Pregnancy

Experimental human placental models for studying uptake, transport and toxicity of micro- and nanoplastics (MNPs)



ABSTRACT

Micro- and nanoplastics (MNPs) are ubiquitous in the environment and have recently been found in human lungs, blood and placenta. However, data on the possible effects of MNPs on human health is extremely scarce. The potential toxicity of MNPs during pregnancy, a period of increased susceptibility to environmental insults, is of particular concern. The placenta provides a unique interface between maternal and fetal circulation which is essential for *in utero* survival and healthy pregnancy. Placental toxicokinetics and toxicity of MNPs are still largely unexplored and the limited studies performed up to now focus mainly on polystyrene particles. Practical and ethical considerations limit research options in humans, and extrapolation from animal studies is challenging due to marked differences between species. Nevertheless, diverse *in vitro* and *ex vivo* human placental models exist *e.g.*, plasma membrane vesicles, mono-culture and co-culture of placental cells, placenta-on-a-chip, villous tissue explants, and placental perfusion that can be used to advance this research area. The objective of this concise review is to recapitulate different

* Corresponding author at: Institute for Risk Assessment Science, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Utrecht University, P.O. Box 80177, NL-3508 TD Utrecht, the Netherlands.

E-mail address: h.m.dusza@uu.nl (H.M. Dusza).

¹ Authors contributed equally.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.160403

Received 4 August 2022; Received in revised form 16 November 2022; Accepted 17 November 2022 Available online 20 November 2022

0048-9697/© 2022 The Authors. Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Abbreviations: ABC, ATP binding cassette; ABCB1, P-glycoprotein; ABCG2, breast cancer resistance protein; CdTe-COOH, carboxylic acid functionalized CdTe quantum dots; CRH, corticotrophin-releasing hormone; CTs, cytotrophoblasts; CuO, copper oxide; DDT, dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane; ECM, extracellular matrix; ER, estrogen receptor; EVCTB, extravillous cytotrophoblast; FUTs, extravillous trophoblasts; Fluo-PS, fluorescent polystyrene; GPMVs, giant plasma membrane vesicles; hCG, human chorionic gonadorropin; hPL, human placental lactogen; HPVEC, human placental vascular endothelial cells; HUVEC, human umbilical vein endothelial cells; IL, interleukin; MNPs, micro- and nanoplastics; MPs, microplastics; PAH, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons; PCB, polychlorinated biphenyls; PGH, placental growth hormone; PL, placental lactogen; PR, progesterone receptor; PS, polystyrene; ROS, reactive oxygen species; ST, syncytiotrophoblast; TiO₂, ittanium dioxide; TLR, toll-like receptor; VCTs, villous cytotrophoblasts.

human placental models, summarize the current understanding of placental uptake, transport and toxicity of MNPs and define knowledge gaps. Moreover, we provide perspectives for future research urgently needed to assess the potential hazards and risks of MNP exposure to maternal and fetal health.

Contents

1.	I. Introduction							
2.	- Human placenta	. 3						
	2.1. Placental development and physiology	. 3						
	2.2. Placental barrier	. 3						
	2.3. Placental functions	. 3						
3.	Human placental models	. 4						
	3.1. Plasma membrane vesicles	. 5						
	3.2. Placental mono-cultures	. 5						
	3.3. Placental co-cultures	. 7						
	3.4. Placental spheroids	. 7						
	8.5. Placenta-on-a-chip	. 7						
	3.6. Villous tissue explants	. 7						
	3.7. Dually perfused placental cotyledon	. 8						
4.	n vitro placental PS uptake, transport and toxicity.	. 8						
	4.1. Uptake	. 8						
	1.2. Transfer	. 8						
	1.3. Toxicity	. 8						
5.	5. Ex vivo placental PS uptake, transport and toxicity							
6.	Future directions	12						
	5.1. Choosing the right human placental model	12						
	5.2. Placental transport and placental toxicity	12						
	5.3. Defining MNP exposure	13						
CRediT authorship contribution statement								
Data availability								
Declaration of competing interest								
Ackı	Acknowledgements							
Refe	nces	13						

1. Introduction

The environment is widely polluted with microplastics (MPs, <5 mm) and nanoplastics (NPs, <1 µm), collectively called micro- and nanoB122plastics (MNPs) (Gigault et al., 2018; Rodríguez-Seijo and Pereira, 2017). MNPs are synthetic polymers that are formed by weathering, mechanical abrasion, and photodegradation of plastic products and waste (Prata et al., 2020; Wu et al., 2019). MNPs are also intentionally produced for various purposes such as drug delivery systems and cosmetics (e.g., sunscreens) (Barnes et al., 2009; Wu et al., 2019). Thus, environmental exposures are typically to a mixture of MNPs of various sizes, polymer types and chemical compositions. Exposure to MNPs in humans occurs mainly through ingestion and inhalation (Cox et al., 2019; Prata et al., 2020). Recently, MNPs have been found in lung tissue and blood confirming internal human exposure (Amato-Lourenço et al., 2021; Jenner et al., 2022; Leslie et al., 2022) and raising concerns about their effects on human health (Vethaak and Legler, 2021). Of special concern is the potential toxicity of MNPs during pregnancy. The fetus is highly susceptible to toxicity due to intense and strictly regulated cell proliferation, apoptosis, cell differentiation and cell migration during organogenesis. The so-called developmental windows of susceptibility define periods of heightened vulnerability to environmental toxicants, during which disturbance of pre- or postnatal development could contribute to adultonset disease (Ho et al., 2016; Segal and Giudice, 2019). In the case of MNPs, direct developmental toxicity may arise from particles in maternal blood that cross the placental barrier and damage fetal tissues (Dugershaw et al., 2020). However, developmental toxicity may also arise from the damage to the placenta itself, which may affect not only fetal but also maternal health during pregnancy.

The placenta is a multifaceted temporary organ at the interface of maternal and fetal circulation, crucial for fetal growth and development. Contrary to the old belief that the placenta forms an impermeable layer that protects the fetus from harmful substances present in maternal blood, it is now known that a large variety of environmental pollutants with diverse molecular structures can cross the placenta. Transplacental transport of licit and illicit drugs, xenobiotics, as well as engineered metallic and carbonaceous nanoparticles is now well documented (Aengenheister et al., 2021; Bongaerts et al., 2020; Myllynen and Vähäkangas, 2013; Syme et al., 2004). More recently, (ultra)fine particles from air pollution have been detected in placental tissue, notably ambient black carbon particles (Bové et al., 2019) and nanoparticles from diesel exhausts (Bongaerts et al., 2021). Carbon and metal-bearing nanoparticles were also recently found in placental phagocytes (Liu et al., 2021). Epidemiological data indicate that exposure to (ultra)fine particles during pregnancy is associated with various complications such as pre-eclampsia (Malmqvist et al., 2013; Su et al., 2020), preterm birth (Wang et al., 2018b), low birth weight (Wojtyla et al., 2020) and stillbirth (DeFranco et al., 2015). They may also predispose the fetus to malformations such as congenital heart defects (Lavigne et al., 2019) and diseases later in life such as respiratory diseases (Hehua et al., 2017). Recently, MNPs have been detected for the first time in human placental samples and meconium (Braun et al., 2021; Ragusa et al., 2021). This demonstrates that environmental (ultra)fine particles including MNPs reach placental cells and that a human fetus may be exposed in utero. Considering the central role of the placenta in fetal and maternal wellbeing during pregnancy, there is an urgent need to understand the potential placental toxicokinetics and toxicity of MNPs.

Due to practical and ethical considerations, *in vivo* studies with rodents are the most commonly used to study placental function and development.

So far, only a few studies have investigated the transplacental transport of MNPs. In vivo rodent studied have shown that MNPs can cross the placental barrier and accumulate in the internal organs of the offspring (Bongaerts et al., 2020; Fournier et al., 2020; Ho et al., 2017; Huang et al., 2015). It is hypothesized that consequent toxicity, such as metabolic disturbance, alterations of behaviour, neurotoxicity and increased mortality, are mediated through changes in gene expression, oxidative stress, inflammation and cell death (González-Acedo et al., 2021). The placenta is, however, the most species-specific organ with outstanding evolutionary diversity. The functional (e.g., expression of transporter proteins), as well as anatomical (e.g., the number of trophoblast cell layers) differences between species are important factors determining placental permeability to nutrients, chemicals and particles, making extrapolation from rodent models to humans challenging (Furukawa et al., 2014; Schröder, 1995; Soncin et al., 2015). The use of models relevant to humans, derived from human placental tissue, such as primary cells or cell lines of placental origin, are therefore considered superior to using other mammalian models when analysing various aspects of placental biology and toxicity, including uptake and toxicity of MNPs. So far, a limited number of studies employing human in vitro placental cell models and ex vivo placental perfusion have investigated transplacental transport of MNPs, and MNP toxicity and the mechanisms underlying toxicity have rarely been addressed. The objective of this concise review is to summarize the current state of the science of placental MNP research, with a focus on the available in vitro and ex vivo placental models relevant to humans. First, we summarize the development, physiology and morphology of the human placenta. Next, we critically evaluate different models of the human placenta and recapitulate the current understanding of placental toxicokinetics and toxicodynamics of MNPs. Lastly, we highlight areas that require further scrutiny including potential toxicity endpoints and key components to consider when investigating the placental MNP exposure.

2. Human placenta

2.1. Placental development and physiology

The placenta is the first organ that forms during human embryogenesis. It develops from the trophectoderm (i.e., early trophoblast cells surrounding the blastocyst) in the first weeks of pregnancy (Benirschke et al., 2012). Human placentation differs from that of other mammals and is orchestrated by highly regulated temporal and spatial interactions between extraembryonic mesenchymal cells and trophoblastic cells (Carter, 2021). The trophoblastic cells engage in diverse functions throughout gestation, ranging from attachment, invasion, and vascular remodelling to hormone production and nutrient transport. Implantation and placental development have been extensively described elsewhere (Benirschke et al., 2022; Knöfler et al., 2019; Maltepe and Fisher, 2015; Soares et al., 2018; Turco and Moffett, 2019). Trophoblastic cell lineage has two distinctive cell populations, the undifferentiated cytotrophoblasts (CTs) and the fully differentiated syncytiotrophoblast (ST). The undifferentiated CTs either differentiate into villous cytotrophoblasts (VCTs) and further fuse to form multinucleated ST (with a lost capacity to divide) or gain a migratory phenotype to become extravillous trophoblasts (EVTs). Molecular details of the regulation of the differentiation processes are very complex and still being studied (Knöfler et al., 2019). At two weeks after implantation, EVTs begin an aggressive invasion into maternal stroma and remodelling of the resident blood vessels, a process unique to human placentation (Carter and Mess, 2014). At the same time, VCTs start to form primary chorionic villi and proteolytic enzymes continue to break down the extracellular matrix (ECM) to generate intervillous space. By approximately 8 weeks postconception, the blueprint of the placenta is established and maternal blood starts to flow through the placental villi (Jauniaux et al., 2003; Knöfler et al., 2019). The placenta and placental villi continue to change and grow to ensure adequate nutritional supply throughout the developmental stages of the fetus (Knöfler et al., 2019).

At full-term, the human placenta is a large discoid organ that is 2-2.5 cm thick, approximately 15-20 cm in diameter and weighs up to

600 g (Burton et al., 2006; Burton and Fowden, 2015). On one side, there is a chorionic plate with an umbilical cord that connects to the fetus. On the other side, there is a basal plate that is attached to the maternal endometrium (Fig. 1). Villous trees emerging from the chorionic plate begin with stem villi that branch into 3-5 intermediate villi and then further into 10-12 terminal villi (<20 µm diameter), richly vascularized by a fetal capillary network (Haeussner et al., 2014; Mayo et al., 2019). These villous trees float in an intervillous space filled with maternal blood and are separated laterally by incomplete placental septa. At full-term, maternal blood (about 30 % of the maternal cardiac output) from remodelled spiral arteries flows through the intervillous space at a flow rate of 600-700 mL/min, bathing villous trees with a total surface area of 12–14 m² (Gude et al., 2004; Poston, 1997; Syme et al., 2004). It is here, at the cellular barrier of the villous tree, that the exchange of nutrients, gases and waste products between maternal and fetal blood takes place, and where the exogenous particles such as MNPs present in maternal blood can interact with the placental trophoblastic structures.

2.2. Placental barrier

The term "placental barrier" refers to the cell layers that separate maternal blood in the intervillous space from the fetal capillaries in the core of the chorionic villi (Fig. 1) and harbour important molecular structures supporting placental functions, such as specialized transporter proteins. The cell layer in direct contact with maternal blood is a layer of ST with multiple nondividing nuclei and without lateral cell membranes forming thus one continuous layer (Carter and Enders, 2004; Gude et al., 2004; Wick et al., 2010). The plasma membrane of the ST is highly polarized and consists of two horizontal membranes: the brush border membrane facing maternal blood and the basal membrane, which can be distinguished by their protein, receptor, and transporter compositions (Vähäkangas and Myllynen, 2009). In the villous stroma, under the ST, are some remaining CTs that retain the capacity to divide, and by cellular fusion give rise to ST (Fig. 1). Behind ST and CTs lies the connective tissue containing fibroblasts and Hofbauer cells, the placental macrophages (Juch et al., 2018; Syme et al., 2004; Wick et al., 2010). The last layer of the placental barrier in the chorionic villi is the endothelium of the fetal capillaries.

This placental barrier in chorionic villi undergoes dynamic morphological changes during pregnancy that may influence placental MNP toxicokinetics. The ST layer becomes thinner, fetal capillaries move towards the periphery of the villi, CTs become flat rather than cubic, and their relative cell mass in relation to ST diminishes (Aengenheister et al., 2018b). The average thickness of the barrier in the first trimester is approximately 20–30 μ m and by the end of the third trimester, the thickness is reduced considerably to as little as 5 μ m, to allow increased exchange between the mother and the fetus (Benirschke et al., 2022; Carter and Enders, 2004; Enders and Blankenship, 1999; Feneley and Burton, 1991).

2.3. Placental functions

One of the most important placental functions is the transport of nutrients and solutes from maternal to the fetal circulation, through the placental barrier. Various mechanisms of transplacental transport exist including passive diffusion, active transport, pinocytosis and phagocytosis (Syme et al., 2004). Most compounds with low molecular mass (<500Da) simply diffuse across the placental tissue through the lipid membrane or protein channels, driven mainly by a concentration gradient. There are, however, some exceptions, such as immunoglobulin G (IgG, 160 Da) which is transported mainly via pinocytosis (Palmeira et al., 2012). IgG is the most common antibody in the human body and its transplacental transfer takes place through binding to a specialized neonatal Fc receptor (FcRn). The FcRn-mediated transcytosis shuttles IgG in both directions across the ST layer (Sand et al., 2022). Pinocytic extracellular vesicles of various sizes (macrovesicles, microvesicles and exosomes) that carry protein, lipids, DNA, and RNA, and originating from ST, provide a means of fetomaternal communication and transmission of macromolecules between

H.M. Dusza et al.



Fig. 1. Schematic overview of the morphology of the human placenta and chorionic villi. The different *in vitro* cell models representative of various placental cell types are given in brackets. This figure was created using BioRender.com

cells. Trophoblastic cells are also active phagocytes. They are involved in histotrophic phagocytosis during tissue remodelling throughout implantation and placentation, but also participate in innate immune defense by removing bacteria or other components of the ECM during inflammation (Amarante-Paffaro et al., 2004; Bevilacqua et al., 2010; Choy and Manyonda, 1998). Active placental transport occurs against a concentration gradient and requires protein membrane carriers. The major influx and efflux transporter families in the human placenta are the solute carrier (SLC) and ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporters (Walker et al., 2017). There are over 30 types of specialized transporter proteins present in placental cells, with varying expressions depending on the stage of pregnancy (Myllynen and Vähäkangas, 2013; Vähäkangas and Myllynen, 2009). The ABC efflux transporters, especially the p-glycoprotein (ABCB1) and the breast cancer resistance protein (BCRP or ABCG2) are abundant in the brush border of syncytiotrophoblast facing maternal blood and are important in protecting the fetus from foreign and potentially teratogenic compounds (Myllynen and Vähäkangas, 2013). In addition, the human placenta contains enzymes for xenobiotic metabolism yielding metabolites with an altered capacity to be transported (Prouillac and Lecoeur, 2010). Overall, the blood flow, surface area, membrane thickness and protein binding are important parameters influencing the uptake and transport of exogenous compounds, and possibly MNPs, at the placental barrier.

Besides transport, the placenta has many other functions including biosynthesis and metabolism of cholesterol, steroid hormones and growth factors essential for the maintenance of pregnancy and fetal development (Gude et al., 2004; Gundacker and Ellinger, 2020). The communication between the mother, placenta and fetus is largely regulated by the placenta through the effects of placental hormones liberated to both maternal and fetal blood, and the exchange of other important molecules between the circulations (Costa, 2016; Knöfler et al., 2019). The numerous bioactive molecules, such as chorionic gonadotropin and placental lactogen, are mainly secreted by the ST (Burton and Fowden, 2015; Costa, 2016; Parrettini et al., 2020). Each placental hormone is tightly regulated in space and time by several factors, including other placental hormones. This delicate hormonal interplay is important for a wide variety of processes that are vital for the establishment and maintenance of pregnancy such as implantation, invasion of trophoblast, placental angiogenesis, hormone synthesis, maternal and fetal metabolic regulation, fetal growth and myometrium contractility, among others (for a comprehensive review see Costa, 2016). The placenta is also an active immunological organ (Ander et al., 2019; Goldstein et al., 2020). Specifically, the interplay between the ST and maternal immune cells actively inhibits infections and protects the fetus from rejection by the maternal immune system (Solano and Arck, 2020). Also, maternal long-chain fatty acids, by inducing cell proliferation, differentiation and angiogenesis, play a crucial role in placental and fetal growth and development (Duttaroy and Basak, 2020). Special placental proteins exist to ensure transcellular and transplacental transfer of fatty acids, including transport proteins in the cell wall (FAT, FATP, p-FABPpm, & FFARs), and the intracellular fatty acid-binding protein FABP. Disruption of these diverse placental functions has been implicated in various adverse pregnancy outcomes such as placental insufficiency, intrauterine growth restriction, preterm birth, pre-eclampsia and loss of pregnancy. However, all in all, placental functions during various stages of pregnancy remain poorly understood and studied (Knöfler et al., 2019). Very little is known about the placental toxicity of environmental factors, such as MNPs, and their potential impact on maternal and fetal health during pregnancy. Nevertheless, diverse in vitro and ex vivo human placental models exist and can be used to advance this research area.

3. Human placental models

Various *in vitro* and *ex vivo* models of the human placenta exist including mono-cultures, co-cultures, 3D models, placenta-on-a-chip, explant cultures and *ex vivo* human placental perfusion models, reflecting different levels of placental organization and complexity (Fig. 2). These models have been successfully used to investigate diverse aspects of placental biology, such as xenobiotic metabolism, steroid metabolism and transfer of drugs, endogenous and exogenous compounds and nanoparticles. The main characteristics of each model are presented in Table 1 and summarized below, moving from less to more complex models based on their

Science of the Total Environment 860 (2023) 160403



Fig. 2. Diverse *in vitro* and *ex vivo* human placental models with increasing order of complexity (from a molecule, cell, tissue to organ) used to study diverse aspects of placental development and functions, including transplacental transport. On a molecular level, plasma membrane vesicles are used. These can be isolated from human placental tissue to study specific transporter proteins. On a cell level, mono- and co-cultures models can be used. Here, diverse placental epithelial and endothelial cells are cultured in a well-plate or a Transwell ® system. Co-cultures can be used in the "indirect" model where no physical contact between different cell types exists, or in the "direct model" where the different cell types are in direct contact. On a tissue level, placental spheroids can be used. Placental spheroids may consist of one or multiple cell types that are cultured in a round bottom well or using a hanging drop technique to recreate a more 'natural-like' microenvironment of the cells. More complex is the placenta-on-a-chip model which combines diverse human placental cells and microfluidics in 3D structures. Moreover, placental tissue explants, such as villous tissue explants can be isolated from the placenta and cultured *in vitro*. On an organ level, placental cotyledon representative of a whole functional unit of the placenta can be dually perfused to study maternal and fetal clearance of various molecules under dynamic, near-physiological conditions.

biological organization. The use of these models in MNP research is discussed in the later sections.

3.1. Plasma membrane vesicles

Isolated plasma membrane vesicles from the human placenta have been used to characterize the expression and function of membrane transporter proteins, and to study transport mechanisms of substrates across individual plasma membranes, either the maternal-facing microvillous brush border membrane or the fetal-facing basal membrane (Bissonnette, 1982; Boyd, 1991). Various inhibitors of specialized membrane transporter proteins can be used to study specific transport mechanisms in the apical and basal membranes separately (Ushigome et al., 2003). Nevertheless, the purity of the isolated membrane vesicles has to be considered, as crosscontamination of the contralateral membrane can occur. So far, the microvillous membrane vesicles have not been used in MNP research. Although such cell-free in vitro models may lack crucial constituents important for particle uptake (Boyd, 1991). Recently giant plasma membrane vesicles (GPMVs, size range in the lower µm) isolated from various cell lines (HepG2, Caco-2 and HeLa) have been suggested to represent a useful substitute for a cellular model (Zartner et al., 2021). Carboxylated polystyrene (PS) particles of 40 and 100 nm were efficiently transferred to GPMVs (Zartner et al., 2021). Nevertheless, isolated microvillous membrane vesicles are relatively small (about 0.15 µm in diameter) and the size range of MNPs that can be studied using this method is rather limited.

3.2. Placental mono-cultures

From all the different placental cell types, the trophoblast is probably the most studied. Different cell lines were developed to study trophoblast functions including gestational choriocarcinoma, immortalized trophoblasts and CT-derived stem cells, however, their use in MNP research so far has been limited. The most commonly used placental cell lines are described in Table 1. Three malignant human choriocarcinoma cell lines, BeWo, JEG-3 and JAR, are commonly used in vitro models to investigate diverse aspects of trophoblast function (Drwal et al., 2018). The BeWo and JEG-3 cell lines have been used to study endocrine function since they produce multiple hormones e.g., human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG), progesterone, and androgens (Bode et al., 2006; Jeschke et al., 2007). However, multiple genes are differentially expressed between BeWo and JEG-3 suggesting that they may vary in their function (Drwal et al., 2018). While the JAR cells also produce hormones, they are not frequently used to study endocrine functions. The most frequently used cell model for placental transport studies is the BeWo b30 which is a subclone of the BeWo cell line. This cell line forms a confluent monolayer on a permeable membrane and develops polarized membranes with different expression of growth factors and transporter proteins in apical and basal membranes (Bode et al., 2006). Although BeWo is a carcinoma cell line and there are marked differences in solute carriers and transporter proteins between BeWo cells and trophoblasts in situ, transport studies with BeWo b30 cells are usually in agreement with the ex vivo results (Correia Carreira et al., 2011; Poulsen et al., 2009). Another trophoblastic cell line, the 3A-sub-E cell line, has

	va et al., 2000; Gambino et al., 2012; e et al., 2007; Koh et al., 2014; Magnarin 2008	va et al., 2000; Gambino et al., 2012; rin et al., 2008	va et al., 2000; Gambino et al., 2012 al., 2014; Burt et al., 1991; Hackmon et al.,	ura et al., 2013	website	et al., 2007	cheir et al., 2017; Verma et al., 2018	: al., 2008; Wong et al., 2020; Addis et al., Knyazev et al., 2017; Yang et al., 2018	r et al., 2020	r et al., 2012;
Ref.	Fujisaw Jeschke et al., 2	Fujisaw Magnar	Fujisaw Koh et i 2017	Umemu	ATCC w	Hiden e	Abou-K	Toth et 2014; K	al Kreudeı	al Scholler
Used to study	Adhesion, endocrine function and syncytialization	Transport, endocrine function and syncytialization	Proliferation, invasive potential and endocrine function	Migration and invasion	Apoptosis, cytogenic features	Trophoblast invasion and differentiation	EVCTB invasion, proliferation, regulation, cytokine and hormone production	Regulation of endothelial cell function and angiogenesis	Vascular defects in placenta, placent. barrier, angiogenesis and vasculogenesis	Vascular defects in placenta, placent barrier angiogenesis and vasculogenesis
Considerations	 Do not form monolayer Used in 3D models Lower expression of chemokines as compared to JEG-3 	 Form a tight monolayer Lower expression of chemokines as compared to JEG-3 	 Do not form a monolayer Used in 3D models A different transport mechanism for glucose than in ReWO. TAR or ACH-3D coils 	- Do not express HLAG or IGF2(R)	 Unlimited life span Rescued from senescence SV40 transfected Not often used in research 	- Do not form a monolayer - Polyclonal cell line - Mixed cell populations	 Not immortal: 12–15 passages SV40 transfected Mix cell population (epithelial/mesenchymal-like) Original HRT-8 cells do not produce hCG, suggesting that HRT-8/SVneo are not representative of first trimester placenta <i>in vivo</i> 	- Used in 3D cultures - Form confluent monolayer - Umbilical cord endothelium	- əcx untertences in cens - Short life span <i>in vitro</i> - Phenotype can change - Short life span <i>in vitro</i> - Expensive - Poor commercial availability	- Limited availability
Characteristics	- Repr: cytotrophoblast - Hormones: PGH, P4, E1, E2, hCG, hPL, leptin - Transport: Passive diffusion, carrier systems - Immune- Crtokine and II excretion	 Representation of source and the source of th	 Inimitant: Cytowane and IL excetont Repr: cytotrophoblast; extravillous cells Hormones: P4, E1, E2, hGG, hPL, leptin Transport: passive diffusion and active transport Irmanue- Cytokine and IL excretion 	 Representation of provide the representation of the r		 Reprint two monotones on Reprint the ster trophoblasts Hormones: hCG Transport: No information Immune: HLA-G positive and negative cell 	- Hormones: hCG - Hormones: hCG - Transport: No information - Immune: No information	- Repr: Macrovascular endothelial cells - Hormones: No hormone production, express ER-β and PR-A	 Intansport, reasolve and active transport Immune: Cytokines and interfeukin Repr: Microvascular endothelial cells Hormones: No information Transport: No information 	- Infinition - About Information - Repr: Microvascular endothelial cells - Hormones: No information - Transport: Passive and active transport
Origin	Choriocarcinoma cells	Choriocarcinoma cells	Choriocarcinoma cells	Choriocarcinoma cells	Term villous trophoblastic cells	AC1-1 with primary first trimester trophoblasts	Transfected cells of chorionic villi explants	Umbilical vein endothelial cells	Placental vascular endothelial cells	Placental venous endothelial cells
Cell line	Epithelial BeWo	BeWo b30	JEG-3	JAR	3A-Sub-E	ACH-3P	HTR-8/Svneo	Endothelial HUVEC	HPVEC	HPEC-A2

- Abbreviations: ER, estrogen receptor; EVCTB, extravillous cytotrophoblast; E1, estrogen; E2, estradiol; hCG, human chorionic gonadotropin; HLA-G, human leukocyte antigen-G; hPL, human placental lactogen; IGF2, insulin-like growth factor 2; IL, interleukin; PGH, Placental growth hormone; PR, progesterone receptor; P4, progesterone.

been used to study chemokine receptors and promoter activity, such as the ABCB1 promoter which encodes the placental efflux transporter P-glycoprotein (Mueller et al., 1997; Speidel et al., 2018).

Freshly isolated primary trophoblasts are less frequently used than choriocarcinoma cell lines since they are difficult to isolate and culture, have a short lifespan and are often contaminated by different cell types (Li and Schust, 2015). Moreover, primary CTs can spontaneously differentiate into functional syncytium (followed by a loss of epithelial cell-cell junctions) and therefore a successful establishment of a confluent monolayer from primary CTs is challenging (Bloxam et al., 1997; Bode et al., 2006). Nevertheless, the use of highly viable purified CTs, optimized culture conditions and semipermeable inserts can aid the formation of a tight monolayer (Hemmings et al., 2001; Huang et al., 2016). Two commonly used cell lines derived from primary cells are ACH-3P and HRT-8/Svneo (Table 1). ACH-3P cells may be applied to study autocrine and paracrine regulation of trophoblast formation (Erlandsson et al., 2020; Hiden et al., 2007; Nääv et al., 2020), while HRT-8/Svneo cells may be used to study e.g., extravillous cytotrophoblast (EVCTB) invasion and proliferation. More recently, trophoblast stem cells were derived from human villous CTs and human blastocysts (Okae et al., 2018). These long-term stem cell cultures may give rise to CTs, EVT and ST-like cells that show transcriptomes similar to those of the corresponding primary trophoblasts, providing a new powerful model to study human trophoblast development and function.

The two most common vascular endothelial cell lines applied in placental research are human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVEC) and human placental vascular endothelial cells (HPVEC) (Lang et al., 2003; Oettel et al., 2016) (Table 1). HUVECs represent macrovascular endothelial cells while HPVECs represent microvascular endothelial cells involved in the formation of the placental vascular network, and thus marked phenotypic and physiologic differences exist between these cell lines (Lang et al., 2003). The HPEC-A2 cell line is another SV-40-transformed placental venous endothelial cell line, however, it has limited commercial availability and thus is not commonly used in placental research.

Placental mono-cultures allow for low-cost and high-throughput investigation of different aspects of placental biology under controlled and simplified conditions. They can be applied to study transplacental transport (*e.g.*, using the Transwell ® system) or to investigate other functional endpoints (using a standard well plate format). However, as they lack the physiological complexity of the multi-layered cell structures of placental villi (*e.g.*, trophoblasts, mesenchymal, Hofbauer cells and fibroblasts) they do not account for the complex placental cell-cell interactions.

3.3. Placental co-cultures

Co-culture models may improve the physiological relevance of in vitro models by mimicking the human anatomical architecture of placental tissue and by facilitating cell-cell interactions (Levkovitz et al., 2013). Two different co-culture model types are used, namely direct co-culture and indirect co-culture (Vis et al., 2020). In direct co-culture, distinct cell types are in physical contact with each other which allows direct communication between them. In the indirect co-culture model, the distinct cell types are physically separated from each other, and the communication between them is facilitated through a culture medium (Fig. 2). Co-culture models may show altered protein expression and hormone secretion in comparison with mono-cultures. For example, co-culture of BeWo or JEG-3 cells with the human adrenocortical cell line H295R resulted in higher secretion of progesterone, estradiol, estriol and estrone in comparison with H295R, JEG-3 or BeWo cells cultured alone (Drwal et al., 2018; Thibeault et al., 2014). Both direct and indirect co-culture models may also be applied in a Transwell ® system to determine the transplacental transport of compounds or particles over multiple cell barriers. However, in the co-culture models, the distinct cell types often require different media and supplements to ensure optimal culture conditions. Thus, finding the right medium composition is often challenging. So far co-culture models have rarely been applied to MNP research.

3.4. Placental spheroids

Placental spheroids are more comparable to the placenta in situ than mono-, or co-cultures since spheroids have multiple cell layers and recreate a 'natural-like'-microenvironment for the cells (Fennema et al., 2013; Shri et al., 2017). The cell-cell interactions in spheroids induce changes in cellular morphology and functions, showing continuous proliferation, differentiation, and changes in gene and protein expression which are more representative of the placenta in situ (Edmondson et al., 2014). Placental spheroids can be formed using transfected cell lines, primary or progenitor cells, and by combining different cell types e.g., endothelial precursor cells, cytotrophoblasts and villous stromal cells (Baal et al., 2008; Lin and Chang, 2008). For example, Turco et al. (2018) established trophoblast organoids capable of differentiating to ST and EVTs, that formed complex structures which anatomically and functionally resembled placental villi (Turco et al., 2018). Spheroids can be formed using round-bottom nonadherent well plates or the hanging drop technique (Huang et al., 2020). Both techniques can be used in 96-well plates, which allows for high throughput screening (Rousset et al., 2022). Depending on the cell types used to form spheroids, this model can be used to study cell adhesion, proliferation, placental vascular development and trophoblast invasion (Baal et al., 2008; Fennema et al., 2013). Nevertheless, using spheroids is not without challenges. For instance, it is difficult to exchange culture medium, prevent necrotic damage and control the size and exact composition of the cellular components of spheroids (Lin and Chang, 2008).

3.5. Placenta-on-a-chip

The emergence of the 'placenta-on-a-chip' model, combining microfluidics and diverse human placental cells in 3D structures, provides a novel promising tool that exhibits organotypic features of the placenta (Richardson et al., 2020). This model has been already used to study placental translocation, inflammatory responses and complex cellular interactions (Blundell et al., 2016; Lee et al., 2016; Pemathilaka et al., 2019; Yin et al., 2019; Zhu et al., 2018). In the placenta in situ, the ECM is an important component of the tissue microenvironment since it regulates cellular adhesion, migration and invasion (O'Connor et al., 2020; Lobo et al., 2016). Therefore, the use of an ECM membrane can be physiologically relevant for creating the placental barrier in vitro (Lee et al., 2016). Matrigel®, fibronectin or gelatine, have been used to represent the ECM in the placenta-on-a-chip model (Abbas et al., 2017; Kreuder et al., 2020; Shojaei et al., 2021; Yin et al., 2019). On top of the ECM diverse placental cell types can be grown. Human villous mesenchymal fibroblasts have been used in a combination with the BeWo b30 cells to study the translocation of PS particles across the placental barrier (Muoth et al., 2017). Other cell lines can be included in this model, such as endothelial or immune cells, creating co-culture microtissues and further reducing the gap between in vitro and in vivo conditions (Muoth et al., 2016). However, similar to co-cultures, the different cell types in the placenta-on-a-chip model may require a specific medium/microenvironment (Richardson et al., 2020). Furthermore, these models are labour-intensive since it is essential to continuously monitor cell-cell communication and their microenvironment for secreted metabolites or hormones, and, cannot be used for high throughput screening. Nevertheless, the potential of the placenta-on-achip model has already been demonstrated in the fields of reproductive biology and toxicology (e.g., assessment of engineered nanoparticles for drug delivery), reviewed recently by Young and Huh (2021) and Shojaei et al. (2021).

3.6. Villous tissue explants

Placental villous tissue explants from term placentas are most commonly used, although explants from the first trimester (from elective abortions) have also been utilized (Miller et al., 2005). Villous explants from term placentas have been used to evaluate villous metabolism, endocrine function and transport of amino acids and other small molecules (Avagliano et al., 2012; Fuglsang et al., 2008; Visiedo et al., 2015), whereas early placental tissue explants have been used to study placentation, invasion of EVTs, trophoblast proliferation and differentiation (Genbacev et al., 1992; Vićovac et al., 1995). Villous explants from both early and term placenta have been used to study the effects of xenobiotics on transporter expression (Sieppi et al., 2016) and endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress (Huovinen et al., 2022). These models maintain the topology of chorionic villi (i.e., contain microvillous membrane of the syncytium, mesenchymal stromal cells, endothelial cells, blood cells and Hofbauer cells) and represent a functional unit of the placenta. However, the tissue has to be carefully dissected from the placenta soon after delivery and assessed for structural integrity and viability after handling and during culture (syncytial detachment, necrosis and other tissue degeneration are often reported) (Sooranna et al., 1999). The production of hormones, growth factors, cytokines and proteins may show significant inter- and intra-placental variation (Crocker et al., 2004a; Miller et al., 2005; Simán et al., 2001). Additionally, different culture conditions (use of diverse supports and inserts, different oxvgen levels and culture media composition) can have marked effects on the explant function (Black et al., 2001; Brew and Sullivan, 2017; Crocker et al., 2004b). Lastly, villous explant cultures under static conditions, the most commonly used approach, differ significantly from the in vivo situation as they lack the beneficial effects of fluid flow which creates stress on placental villi, specifically on ST (Kupper et al., 2021; Miura et al., 2015). Human placental villous explants under flow culture systems show better structural and biochemical integrity as compared to a static culture (Kupper et al., 2021). To our knowledge, villous explants have so far not been used to study the uptake or toxicity of MNPs in villous structures.

3.7. Dually perfused placental cotyledon

Placental cotyledons are functional units of the placenta, containing chorionic villi separated by placental septa. Since its development by Panigel et al., 1967, the ex vivo perfusion of a placental cotyledon is still considered the golden standard for the evaluation of placental clearance and transport of various endogenous compounds (Omarini et al., 1992; Sastry, 1999), pharmaceutical drugs (Ala-Kokko et al., 2000; De Sousa Mendes et al., 2016) and environmental pollutants (Mathiesen et al., 2021) under dynamic, near-physiological conditions. This ex vivo model takes advantage of the full complexity of the intact human term placental tissue and generally shows a good correlation with in vivo data (Hutson et al., 2011). Usually, only a single cotyledon is used and the transfer can be analyzed over time. After perfusion, samples can be taken from placental tissue, which can be processed further for biomarkers (e.g., using genomic or proteomic methods). However, the perfusion time is limited and mainly term placentas are used, because perfusion of the earlier placenta is extremely difficult (Vähäkangas and Myllynen, 2006). Additionally, considering that placental physiology changes significantly during pregnancy, the term placenta does not represent the earlier developmental phases (Hutson et al., 2011; Myllynen and Vähäkangas, 2013). Similar to villous explants, placental perfusion conditions (such as the composition of perfusates and gas mixtures used to oxygenate the tissue, flow rates in maternal and fetal circulations and perfusate volumes) may significantly affect the transport function. Placental viability must be closely monitored during perfusions and interindividual variation in transplacental kinetics, including potential consequences of polymorphisms, must also be considered (Pollex and Hutson, 2011). Human placental perfusion has been used to study the transplacental transfer of various nanoparticles (reviewed by Aengenheister et al. (2021)), but only a limited number of studies have investigated MNPs of which all were PS particles.

4. In vitro placental PS uptake, transport and toxicity

4.1. Uptake

To date, the only MNPs investigated in the *in vitro* placental models were PS particles. Several methods have been used to confirm the uptake of PS particles by placental cells, namely light-, electron- and confocal microscopy (Table 2). So far, only fluorescent PS particles (Fluo-PS), with a size range of 20 nm to 10 μ m, have been investigated in placental epithelial and endothelial cells *in vitro* (Table 3). Fluo-PS uptake was investigated in BeWo b30, 3A-sub-E cells, HUVEC and HPEC-A2 cells and all, except the HPEC-A2, took up Fluo-PS particles in a size-dependent manner. However, the exact mechanisms of uptake remain unclear (Table 2). HUVEC and HPEC-A2 are micro- and macrovascular endothelial cells showing phenotypical and physiological heterogeneity and marked differences in gene expression and cell signaling (Lang et al., 2003). Moreover, other microvascular HPVEC cells, have been shown to lack fenestrations and pinocytotic activity (Yazdani et al., 2019). These differences between macro- and microvascular cells may account for the observed difference in PS uptake; however, so far this has not been elucidated.

4.2. Transfer

The most studied aspect of *in vitro* placental MNP exposure is the transplacental transport of MNPs across the maternal-fetal interface (Tables 2, 3). For this, the Transwell ® system is commonly used, where cells are separated by a semi-permeable membrane. The Transwell ® model has been used to study the transport of a variety of substrates (*e.g.*, caffeine, silver nanoparticles) over the placental barrier (Abdelkhaliq et al., 2020; Pemathilaka et al., 2019). However, the transport of MNPs has been insufficiently investigated. Only five *in vitro* studies using Transwell ® inserts have examined PS transport across cell layers, of which three have used mono-cultures, one co-culture and one study used both (Table 2). These studies used several methods to determine permeability and monolayer formation (*e.g.*, by measuring transepithelial/endothelial electrical resistance (TEER)), uptake (*e.g.*, by electron microscopy) and transfer (*e.g.*, by microplate reader) (Table 2).

The mono-cultures used BeWo b30, JEG-3, JAR, ACH-3P or HPEC-A2 cell lines, whereas the co-culture consisted of a combination of BeWo b30 and HPEC-A2 cells (Aengenheister et al., 2018b; Hesler et al., 2019; Kloet et al., 2015; Rothbauer et al., 2017). Due to their ability to form a tight monolayer, the BeWo b30 cells are the most frequently used trophoblastic cell line to study the time-dependent transplacental transfer of MNPs using the Transwell set-up (Aengenheister et al., 2018b; Cartwright et al., 2012; Kloet et al., 2015; Rothbauer et al., 2017).

The transplacental transport has been investigated using different sizes (20 nm to 10 μ m) and concentrations (0.05 to 1000 μ g/mL) of PS particles (Table 3). Additionally, one study investigated negatively and positively charged PS particles (Kloet et al., 2015). All PS particles tested were able to cross the cellular monolayers regardless of the cell type, except for the 70 nm (Aengenheister et al., 2018b) and the negatively charged 50 nm PS particles (Magasphere) (Kloet et al., 2015). Also, neither 50 nor 500 nm negatively charged PS beads were translocated over the BeWo b30/HPEC-A2 co-culture (Hesler et al., 2019). Kloet et al. (2015) argued that the different translocation rates for the negatively charged 50 nm PS particles are possibly due to the different chemical groups on the surface of the PS supplied by the different manufacturers. The particle surface moiety in addition to the surface charge is thus probably an important factor in the placental uptake and transport of MNPs. In the co-culture model developed by Aengenheister and coworkers (2018), fluo-PS beads (70 nm) did not cross the BeWo b30/HPEC-A2 layers, while the smaller beads (49 nm) did (Aengenheister et al., 2018b). Overall, the in vitro transcellular transport of MNPs has been shown to be limited, with a maximum of 41 and 2 % of initial concentration measured in the basolateral compartment in mono-culture and co-culture, respectively.

4.3. Toxicity

The MNP toxicity, similarly to uptake and transfer, was studied only with PS particles, in a total of 9 *in vitro* studies (Table 3). An overview of the different toxicity endpoints investigated to date is presented in Table 2. Cell viability was most commonly investigated, using the MTT

Table 2

Methods used to study uptake, transport and toxicity of PS-MNPs in human in vitro placental models.

		Model	Cell lines	Ref.
Uptake	Detection methods			
-	Confocal microscopy	Mono-/Co-culture	ACH-3P, BeWo b30, JEG-3, JAR, HPEC-A2, 3A-SubE	Rothbauer et al., 2017, Huang et al., 2015, Zhang et al., 2022,
				Lu et al., 2022, Hesler et al., 2019
	Light microscopy	Monoculture	HUVEC	Lee et al., 2021
	Electron microscopy	Mono-/Co-culture	BeWo b30, 3A-Sub-E, HUVEC, HPEC-A2	Cartwright et al., 2012, Kloet et al., 2015, Huang et al., 2015,
				Zhang et al., 2022, Lu et al., 2022, Aengenheister et al., 2018b,
	AF4	Co-culture	BeWo b30 HPFC-A2	Hesler et al. 2019
	Flow cytometry	Monoculture	3A-Sub-E, HUVEC	Huang et al., 2015. Lu et al., 2022
	HPLC	Mono-/Co-culture	BeWo b30, HPEC-A2	Kloet et al., 2015, Aengenheister et al., 2018b
Transport	Detection methods			
-	Spectrophotometer	Mono-/Co-culture	ACH-3P, BeWo b30, JEG-3, JAR, HPEC-A2	Rothbauer et al., 2017, Cartwright et al., 2012,
				Aengenheister et al., 2018b, Hesler et al., 2019
	Barrier integrity			
	TEER	Mono-/Co-culture	ACH-3P, BeWo b30, JEG-3, JAR, HPEC-A2	Rothbauer et al., 2017, Cartwright et al., 2012,
	FITTO		D-W-100 UDEC 40	Kloet et al., 2015, Aengenheister et al., 2018b, Hesler et al., 2019
	FIIC No F	Mono-/Co-culture	Bewo D30, HPEC-A2	Aengenneister et al., 2018D
	Nd-F	Mono-/Co-culture	ACH-3P, BEWO D30, JEG-3, JAR, HPEC-AZ	Aengenheister et al. 2018b
	Amoxicillin	Mono-/Co-culture	BeWo b30 HPEC-A2	Kloet et al. 2015 Aengenheister et al. 2018b Hesler et al. 2019
	Indomethacin	Mono-/Co-culture	BeWo b30, HPEC-A2	Aengenheister et al., 2018b
	Antipyrine	Mono-culture	BeWo b30	Kloet et al., 2015
Toxicity	Cell viability			
	MTT assay	Mono-culture	ACH-3P, BeWo b30, JEG-3, JAR, HUVEC	Rothbauer et al., 2017, Cartwright et al., 2012,
				Kloet et al., 2015, Lee et al., 2021, Lu et al., 2022
	MTS assay	Mono-/Co-culture	BeWo b30, HPEC-A2	Aengenheister et al., 2018b, Hesler et al., 2019
	Annexin-V-FITC	Mono-culture	HUVEC	Lee et al., 2021, Zhang et al., 2022
	CCK8	Mono-culture	HUVEC	Zhang et al., 2022
	JCI assay kit	Mono-culture	HUVEC	Zhang et al., 2022 Zhang et al., 2022 Lu et al., 2022
	Protein levels	Mono-cuiture	HOVEC	Ziidiig et al., 2022, Lü et al., 2022
	hCG	Mono-culture	ACH-3P, BeWo b30, JEG-3, JAR	Rothbauer et al., 2017
	IL-6	Mono-culture	HUVEC	Zhang et al., 2022, Lu et al., 2022
	IL-8	Mono-culture	HUVEC	Lu et al., 2022
	IL-1β	Mono-culture	HUVEC	Zhang et al., 2022, Lu et al., 2022
	TNFa	Mono-culture	HUVEC	Zhang et al., 2022, Lu et al., 2022
	Other			
	ROS	Mono-culture	HUVEC	Lee et al., 2021, Lu et al., 2022, Zhang et al., 2022
	TUNEL	Mono-culture	3A-Sub-E	Huang et al., 2015
	BrDU	Mono-culture	3A-Sub-E	Huang et al., 2015
	Anglogenesis assay	Mono-culture	HUVEC	Lee et al., 2021 Zhang et al. 2022 Lu et al. 2022
	yrCK Protein corona	Mono-culture	ReWo b30	Linding et al., 2022, LU et al., 2022 Kloet et al. 2015
	ABC transporters	Mono-culture	BeWo b30	Kloet et al. 2015
	Glucose transporters	Mono-culture	ACH-3P, BeWo b30, JEG-3, JAR	Rothbauer et al., 2017
	Transwell migration	Mono-culture	HUVEC	Lee et al., 2021
	Wound healing assay	Mono-culture	HUVEC	Lee et al., 2021

Note: The literature search was performed using several databases (PubMed, ScienceDirect, Elsevier) and a combination of the following key words: in vitro, placenta, microplastics, polystyrene, transfer, uptake, toxicity. The literature search was performed between February 2022–May 2022. Abbreviations: ABC; ATP binding cassette; AF4, assymetric flow field flow fractionation; BrdU, bromodeoxyuridine; CCK8, Cell Counting Kit-8; FITC, fluorescein isothiocyanate dextran; hCG, human chorionic gonad-otropin; HPLC, high-performance liquid chromatography; IL, interleukin, JC1; tetraethylbenzimidazolylcarbocyanine iodide; LDH, lactate dehydrogenase; MTS, 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-5-(3-carboxymethoxyphenyl)-2-(4-sulfophenyl)-2H-tetrazolium; MTT, 3-[4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl]-2,5 diphenyl tetrazolium bromide; Na-F, sodium fluorescein; qPCR, quantitative polymerase chain reaction; ROS, reactive oxygen species; TEER, transepithelial/endothelial electrical resistance; TNFα, tumor necrosis factor alpha; TUNEL, Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase; dUTP nick end labelling.

(3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazoliumbromide) or MTS (3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yls)-5-(3-carboxymethoxyphenyl-2-(4-

sulfophenyl)-2H-tetrazolim)) assay (Table 2). Only exposure to 50 and 100 nm (1 mg/mL) non-charged PS and positively charged 50 nm PS (20 μ g/mL) particles resulted in a reduction of cell viability (Cartwright et al., 2012; Kloet et al., 2015). However, the tested concentration of 1 mg/mL is most probably too high to reflect real human exposure level (the total amount of MNPs measured in human blood was recently estimated at 1.6 μ g/mL (Leslie et al., 2022)). Additionally, exposure to 50 nm (>5 μ g/mL) and 500 nm (0.01–10 μ g/mL) PS particles in a co-culture model with BeWo b30 and HPEC-A2 cells increased mitochondrial activity (Hesler et al., 2019). Nevertheless, PS particles were not transferred over the barrier and did not affect barrier integrity. In 3A-sub-E cells, exposure to 20 nm (500 μ g/mL) and 40 nm (200 μ g/mL) PS particles resulted in an increased number of TUNEL-positive cells indicating DNA fragmentation

upon PS exposure (Huang et al., 2015). Additionally, 20 nm PS particles (200 μ g/mL) reduced cell proliferation (BrdU assay) in these cells.

In HUVEC cells, cytotoxicity was observed after exposure to 50 nm PS particles with a concentration of 50 μ g/mL (Lee et al., 2021; Lu et al., 2022; Zhang et al., 2022). In addition, all sizes (20–10,000 nm, 1000 μ g/mL) resulted in apoptosis, with higher apoptosis rates observed in cells treated with smaller PS particles (Zhang et al., 2022). Furthermore, exposure to 20, 100 and 10,000 nm (1000 μ g/mL) PS particles resulted in lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) leakage. Upregulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) was also seen after exposure to 20, 50 and 100 nm PS particles, at high, most probably far-from-physiological concentrations (1000 μ g/mL). In contrast, another study showed that exposure to 500 nm PS particles at lower concentrations (0–80 μ g/mL) did not increase ROS levels (Lee et al., 2021). More data is needed to assess whether PS particles cause increased ROS levels in endothelial cells. HUVEC tube formation was

Human in vitro studies on placen	tal uptake, transfer and	toxicity of p	olystyrene pa	urticles.		
Cells	Particle size (nm)	Conc. (μg/mL)	Exposure (h)	Assay	Main findings	Ref.
Epithelial cells BeWo b30	50, 100	0.1–1000	24	Transfer Uptake (TEM)	500 µg/mL tested: all PS transferred (50 nm: 10 %, 100 nm: 0.8 %) Size-dependent uptake	Cartwright et al., 2012
BeWo b30	50~(neg~& pos~charged)	0.05-100	24	Transfer	reducton m cet viability - only at 1 mg, mi. 10 µg/mL tested: No translocation of neg. PS from Megasphere	Kloet et al., 2015
BeWo b30, JEG-3, ACH-3P, JAR	50, 490	125-500	24	M1 1 Transfer	pos Pos restretation in cell viability at concentrations >20 µg/mL 500 µg/mL tested: Both size of PS transferred (BeWo: 41.74 %, JAR: 49.22 %, ACH-3P: 82.58 %, JEG-3: 79.05 %)	Rothbauer et al., 2017
3A-Sub-E	20-500	200-500	4	MITT Uptake (TEM) MITT TUNEL BrdU	No cytotoxicity From the highest to the lowest uptake (10 μ g/mL): 40, 100, 200, 20 and 500 nm Cytotoxicity: only at 1 mg/mL 120 nm (500 μ g/mL) and 40 nm (200 μ g/mL) increased number of TUNEL positive cells Reduced cell proliferation (20 nm, 200 μ g/mL)	Huang et al., 2015
Endothelial cells						
HUVEC	500, 1000, 5000	20-100	72	MITT Tube formation DCFH-DA Immunoblotting Annexin-V	500, 1000 nm: the higher the conc., the higher the cytotoxicity. The smaller the size, the higher the cytotoxicity. 5000 nm no cytotoxicity Repression of tube formation (500, 1000 nm – max 80 μg/mL) NOS not detected Suppression of cell migration- and angiogenesis No apoptotic cells	Lee et al., 2021
HUVBC	20-10,000	50-1000	24	Uptake (confocal) CCK8/JC1 Annexin-V ILDH leakage DCFH-DA FTISA	No uptake of particles >500 nm Cytotoxicity for 20 nm (50, 250, 1000 µg/mL), 50 nm (250, 1000 µg/mL), 100–10,000 (>1000 µg/mL) Increased apoptosis (all sizes, 1000 µg/mL) 20, 100, 10,000 nm (1000 µg/mL) increased LDH levels Upregulation of ROS after exposure to 20, 50 and 100 nm PS (1000 µg/mL) Increased levels of 11.1.8 nL - and TNF-7 (1000 µg/mL)	Zhang et al., 2022
HUVEC	100, 500	5-100	48	MTT Uptake (FC) LDH DCFH-DA	Cytotoxicity only with PS 500 nm > 500 gg/mL. In a size-, time- and concentration-dependent manner (both sizes, 10 and 25 μ g/mL) Increased LDH activity (both sizes, 10 and 25 μ g/mL) No ROS induction	Lu et al., 2022
Co-cultures BeWo b30/ HPEC-A2	49, 70	6.25–100	24	Transfer MTS	Mono-culture: BeWo (49 nm 1.2 %), HPEC.A2 (49 nm, 2 %), Co-culture: BeWo + HPEC.A2 (49 nm 1.3 %) Exposure conc. 50 µg/mL No cytotoxicity	Aengenheister et al., 2018b
BeWo b30/HPEC-A2	50, 500 (<i>neg</i>)	0.01-100	24	Transfer Uptake (confocal) MTS	No transport Detected in BeWo b30, not in HPEC-A2 layer Increased metabolic activity (50 nm: >5 μg/ml, 500 nm: 0.01–10 μg/ml).	Hesler et al., 2019
Note: The literature search was performed between Filium bromide; PS, polystyrene; T	erformed using several d ebruary 2022–May 202: EM, transmission electro	atabases (Pu 2. Abbreviat 2n microscoj	ibMed, Scienc ions: BrdU, 5 py; TUNEL, tu	:eDirect, Elsevier) an -bromo-2'-deoxyuric erminal deoxynuclec	d a combination of the following key words: <i>in vitro</i> , placenta, microplastics, polystyrene, transfer, u line; DCFH-DA, 2-7' dichlorofluorescein diacetate; FC, flow cytometry; MTT, 3-[4,5-dimethylthiaz bidyl transferase dUTP nick end labelling.	ptake, toxicity. The literature ol-2-yl]-2,5-diphenyl tetrazo-

repressed in a concentration-dependent manner after exposure to 500 and 1000 nm PS particles (Lee et al., 2021), but not after exposure to 5000 nm PS particles indicating a size-dependent effect.

5. Ex vivo placental PS uptake, transport and toxicity

To date, five studies have investigated transplacental MNP uptake and transport in the ex vivo placental perfusion model, all using term placentas, closed, recirculating perfusion model with separate circulations on fetal and maternal sides, and 3 to 6-hour perfusion duration (Table 4). Fluo-PS particles have been the only MNPs investigated, with perfusate concentrations of 25 or 40 μ g/mL, particle sizes ranging from 50 to 534 nm and various PS surface functionalization i.e., plain, carboxylate or amine-modified. Overall, a size-dependent maternal-to-fetal translocation was observed for all PS particles investigated. Smaller particles have been transferred more readily than bigger particles (Table 4). Typically, the lower transfer rate corresponds to a higher accumulation of PS particles in the placental tissue, specifically in the ST layer (Grafmüller et al., 2013, 2015a, 2015b). It seems that PS particles larger than 250 nm accumulate mainly in the ST and do not translocate to the deeper layers of the chorionic villi, at least not after acute exposure (up to 6 h), suggesting that ST may be a major barrier for the transplacental transport of at least larger particles (Wick et al., 2010). This is further supported by data on engineered metallic and carbonaceous nanoparticles where accumulation in placental tissue, specifically in the outer layer of the chorionic villi, has also been observed (Aengenheister et al., 2018a; Bongaerts et al., 2020; Poulsen et al., 2015). Nevertheless, it is unknown whether longer perfusions would result in increased translocation of MNPs to the deeper layers of the chorionic villi. Fluo-PS transport in the reverse direction *i.e.*, fetal-to-maternal, has also been investigated (Grafmüller et al., 2015a). After 6 h of perfusion, a concentration equilibrium between maternal and fetal circulations was not achieved and the PS beads showed a tendency for a higher transfer in the reverse direction. This demonstrates that passive diffusion may not be the main mechanism underlying the placental translocation of PS particles (Grafmüller et al., 2015a). As previously mentioned, the trophoblast is actively involved in pinocytosis and phagocytosis of macromolecules, such as IgG, from the extracellular environment and has importance in the transport of therapeutic monoclonal antibodies such as infliximab (Sand et al., 2022). Such endocytotic pathways were also indicated as potential energy-dependent mechanisms of cellular particle uptake (Foroozandeh and Aziz, 2018). Caveolaemediated endocytosis of PS nanoparticles up to 100 nm in diameter in endothelial cells (Wang et al., 2009), and, caveolae-mediated endocytosis of pullulan acetate nanoparticles in BeWo b30 cells have been observed (Tang et al., 2018). However, specific mechanisms of MNP uptake by placental trophoblast remain to be identified.

Surface charge and modification of MNPs probably also influence placental transport. Grafmüller et al. (2015b) observed a higher transport of plain or carboxylated PS beads than amine-modified PS of similar sizes. The amine-modified PS particles were mostly found in the ST and the villous mesenchyme. Similarly, amine-modified titanium dioxide nanoparticles showed higher accumulation in placental tissue than carboxylated particles of similar size (Aengenheister et al., 2019). Based on these studies, transplacental transport of particles seems to decrease in order of plain>carboxylated>amine-modified. Furthermore, next to surface modification, serum proteins seem to influence the placental uptake and transport of MNPs. Plasma proteins increased the transplacental transfer of unmodified 80 nm PS-particles and the protein corona composition significantly changed upon crossing the human placenta (Gruber et al., 2020). The key proteins of the corona formed in the plasma medium were albumin, immunoglobulins and apolipoproteins (Gruber et al., 2020). Human plasmainduced corona formation enhanced the transfer of PS particles compared to PS-corona formed by bovine serum albumin and dextran. Furthermore, human albumin significantly increased the transfer of PS-particles compared to immunoglobulin G-corona (Gruber et al., 2020). The presence of

Table 4

Human ex vivo placental perfusion studies on uptake, transfer and toxicity of polystyrene particles.

Particle size (nm) and concentration	Perfusion conditions	Assay	Main findings	Ref.
50, 80, 240 and 500 (25 μg/mL)	Closed (3 h); NCTC-135 medium/Earl's buffer with BSA (8 g/L)	Transfer (TEM)	Size-dependent transfer, 8.90 \pm 1.80 µg/mL (50 nm) 7.47 \pm 1.77 µg/mL (80 nm), 2.03 \pm 0.29 µg/mL (240 nm) after 3 h in the fetal perfusion medium	Wick et al., 2010
		Viability and functionality	Glucose, lactate, human hCG and leptin concentrations not affected	
80 (40 μg/mL)	Closed (6 h); DMEM/Earls buffer with BSA (5 g/L) or HSA (40 g/L) and human	Transfer (SP, TEM)	After 6 h of perfusion significantly higher transfer in the plasma medium ((23.2 \pm 5.5) µg/mL) than in the buffer medium ((15.5 \pm 2.3) µg/mL)	Gruber et al., 2020
	plasma (8.6 %) or HSA (40 g/L) or IgG (10 g/L)	Shotgun proteomics (LC-MS/MS)	Human plasma-enhanced transfer of Fluo-PS particles compared to PS particles with a corona formed by BSA and dextran. Human albumin induced the transfer of Fluo-PS particles compared to corona formed by IgG	
		Quality and viability	No change in O ₂ and CO ₂ tension, glucose and lactate concentration	
50, 240; 50, 300	Closed (6 h); M199 medium/Earl's buffer	Transfer (TEM)	Transfer from fetal to maternal direction was significantly higher than	Grafmüller et al.,
carboxylate-modified (25 μg/mL)	with BSA (10 g/L), bidirectional transfer		from the maternal to fetal. Increased translocation of plain Fluo-PS compared with carboxylated Fluo-PS in both directions. Higher transfer rate, lower tissue accumulation	2015a, 2015b
		Uptake (FM)	All PS particles accumulated in ST, regardless of the direction of perfusion	
		Viability and functionality	Glucose, lactate, hCG and leptin concentrations not affected	
60–534, plain, carboxylate,	Closed (6 h); M199 medium/Earl's buffer with BSA (10 g/L)	Transfer (SP)	Transfer of plain and carboxylated Fluo-PS but not amine-modified particles	Grafmüller et al., 2015a, 2015b
amine-modified (25 µg/mL)		Uptake (FM)	Amine-modified particles found in the ST and villous mesenchyme	
80 and 500 (25 μg/mL)	Closed (6 h); NCTC-135 medium/Earl's buffer with BSA (10 g/L)	Transfer (SP)	80 nm Fluo-PS crossed the placental barrier (after 3 h, 20–30 % of the added amount transferred) while 500 nm Fluo-PS were retained in the placental tissue or maternal circuit	Grafmüller et al., 2013
		Uptake (FM)	Particles accumulated in the villi	
		Viability and functionality	Glucose, lactate, hCG and leptin concentrations not affected	

Note: The literature search was performed using several databases (PubMed, ScienceDirect, Elsevier) and a combination of the following key words: *in vitro*, placenta, microplastics, polystyrene, transfer, uptake, toxicity. The literature search was performed between February 2022–May 2022. Abbreviations: Fluo-PS, fluorescent polystyrene particles; BSA, bovine serum albumin; HSA, human serum albumin; hCG, human chorionic gonadotropin; ST, syncytiotrophoblast; TEM, transmission electron microscopy; FM, fluorescence microscopy; SP, spectrophotometer.

albumin in perfusion media was also shown to increase the placental transfer rate of hydrophobic compounds such as benzo(*a*)pyrene (Mathiesen et al., 2009). Moreover, it has previously been shown that caveolaemediated endocytosis of nanoparticles is dependent on the albumin coating of particles (Wang et al., 2009). Therefore, the fact that proteins increase the transplacental transfer of PS particles further indicates the involvement of endocytosis in the transplacental transport of MNPs. Considering that endocytosed nanoparticles tend to accumulate in lysosomes, lysosomal dysfunction and subsequent cell death may be a possible mechanism of MNP toxicity, as previously shown for gold, SiO2 NPs and amine-modified PS nanoparticles (Manshian et al., 2018; Wang et al., 2018a). In summary, the polymer type, size, charge and functional groups on the particle surface can alter the biological reactivity of the particles which can affect the formation of the protein corona, cellular uptake and consequently toxicity of MNPs (Docter et al., 2015; Gruber et al., 2020; Ke et al., 2017).

None of the five studies indicated that the viability and functionality of placental tissue are affected by PS particles during perfusion. No effects on barrier integrity (monitored with passive diffusion markers and/or absence of fetal to maternal leakage of perfusate), on human chorionic gonadotropin, leptin, or lactate production, or on glucose consumption have been observed (Table 4). Perfusion time is usually 6 h or less and thus, no long-term effects can be studied in this model. So far, effects of MNP on other toxicity endpoints such as oxidative stress, inflammation markers or endocrine functions have not been studied in human placental perfusion.

6. Future directions

There are numerous knowledge gaps concerning MNPs and human health, specifically potential effects on pregnancy and the developing fetus are largely unexplored (Vethaak and Legler, 2021). Recently, MNPs have been detected in human blood, placental tissue and meconium. Since pregnancy and early life represent the most vulnerable period of human development, toxicity studies on the potential effects of MNPs on placental development and essential metabolic, endocrine and immune functions are urgently needed. Experimental data on the toxicokinetics and toxicodynamics of MNPs in the human placenta is scarce and based solely on PS particles. The results from both *in vitro* and *ex vivo* studies indicate that PS particles are taken up and transported through the placental barrier in a size- and dose-dependent manner, which calls for a comprehensive investigation of placental toxicokinetics and toxicity of other environmentally relevant MNPs, and consequent effects of such exposure on fetal and maternal health during pregnancy.

6.1. Choosing the right human placental model

To pursue human developmental toxicity studies with MNPs, human placental models are essential because of the interspecies variation in placental structure, physiology and cell biology. A variety of experimental models using human placental tissue (tissue explant cultures, human placental perfusion), and human placental cells (primary cells, human choriocarcinoma cell lines) either as simple cultures or co-culture models can provide valuable, human-relevant data. As described above, each model has advantages and disadvantages and has to be carefully chosen according to the aim and relevant research question being studied. The use of placental cell lines provides relatively simple, high-throughput and robust tools to investigate cell type-specific processes underlying placental transport and toxicity of MNPs. However, they lack physiological complexity. Tissue explant cultures and human placental perfusions more closely simulate the functional units of term placental tissue and could be useful in studying villous transport, endocrine, metabolic and immune functions (Crocker et al., 2004b; Kupper et al., 2021; Rolfo et al., 2013; Simán et al., 2001) as well as the aetiology of placental diseases such as pre-eclampsia (Crocker et al., 2004a; Orendi et al., 2011). Moreover, villous explants from the first trimester can be used to study EVT proliferation and differentiation (Genbacev et al., 1992; Miller et al., 2005). Recently, villous explants have been used in research on biogenic silver nanoparticles (Costa et al., 2021) and polyglycerol nanoparticles (Juch et al., 2018), and, a

combination of villous explants with human placental perfusion has been successfully used to study the transplacental passage of PEGylated liposomes (Valero et al., 2017). In placental perfusion, the transplacental passage of MNPs can be investigated in both directions, maternal-to-fetal and fetal-to-maternal (Grafmüller et al., 2015a). This can elucidate the potential role of placental transporters in the transplacental transfer of MNPs, however, transport processes occurring at specific cell types cannot be differentiated using this method. Also, placental accumulation and potential toxic effects could be investigated by using various markers of toxicity and multi-omics approaches, such as RNA sequencing and metabolomic profiling (Vähäkangas et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2022). However, taking into account a large number of possible experimental conditions (the multitude of MNP polymer types, shapes and sizes), the most important consideration for tissue explant cultures and placental perfusion studies is the low throughput of these methods: they are laborious, time-consuming, and, morphological and functional characterization of these fragile tissues has to be performed at different time points to ensure robust results. Furthermore, no standardised perfusion protocol for MNP research exists (Mathiesen et al., 2010; Myllynen and Vähäkangas, 2013). Such experiments have to be thus planned and designed carefully to maximize their usefulness. Moreover, due to technical difficulties so far only acute exposures and term placentas have been used. How the morphological changes that occur during placental development may influence the MNP toxicokinetics in the early gestation also need to be considered. More advanced in vitro models such as hanging-drop or placenta-on-a-chip provide promising models for microphysiological recapitulation of the human placenta that can be used for high-throughput screening. This has been previously demonstrated in studies with nanoparticles, such as titanium dioxide (TiO₂), copper oxide (CuO) and cadmium telluride quantum dots (CdTe-COOH) (Shojaei et al., 2021; Yin et al., 2019). Here, endpoints including oxidative stress, cell apoptosis, barrier integrity and permeability were investigated, as well as the effects on maternal immune cells.

6.2. Placental transport and placental toxicity

The ST layer seems to be the main barrier to transplacental PS transport, as demonstrated with the ex vivo perfusion studies where bigger particles showed higher retention in ST. The exact mechanisms involved in MNP uptake and transport have not been elucidated, but likely passive diffusion is not the key mechanism underlying placental translocation, at least for the larger spherical PS particles. It is worth noting that ST is actively involved in pinocytosis and phagocytosis of micro- and macrovesicles between maternal and fetal circulations. Although these endocytotic pathways have been considered too slow to have any significant effect on placental drug transport (Syme et al., 2004), their role in MNP transport has not yet been characterized. ST is the first cell layer in contact with the maternal blood and plays a major role in the metabolic, endocrine, and immune functions of the placenta. However, to our knowledge, no in vitro studies exist on MNP uptake and toxicity in this cell layer. The possible accumulation of MNPs in ST presents a potential hazard. For example, the trophoblastic cells and structures, specifically ST, contribute to the production of extracellular vesicles. These contain mainly deported multinuclear fragments and sub-cellular components (from 50 nm to 1 μ m in size) that are shed by the syncytial surface throughout pregnancy. An increase in placental debris has been associated with the development of maternal pre-eclampsia (Redman et al., 2012). Whether the uptake of MNPs in ST contributes to an increase in the production of extracellular vesicles is not known, but warrants further investigation.

While the body of evidence on the placental transport of MNPs is growing, data on toxicity and the effect of MNPs on placental function is scarce. However, other particles, such as fine particulate matter from ambient air pollution, have been shown to translocate from the respiratory tract to the placenta and contribute to various adverse pregnancy outcomes (Bové et al., 2019; Hehua et al., 2017; Johnson et al., 2021; Malmqvist et al., 2013; Su et al., 2020; Wang et al., 2018b; Wojtyla et al., 2020). MNPs, including fibres and traffic-generated particles, are increasingly found in ambient air pollution further adding to the atmospheric particle burden

(Munyaneza et al., 2022). Yet, it is unknown if atmospheric MNPs pose added or novel risks for the developing child and maternal health during pregnancy. To date, research on MNPs investigated mostly generic acute endpoints such as cell viability, cytotoxicity and barrier integrity with effects observed mainly at high, most probably far-from-physiological concentrations. Whereas, the physiological and pathological placental perturbations, including more subtle endocrine or immune-related effects of particle and chemical toxicity of MNPs at environmentally relevant exposure scenarios have received scant attention. A growing body of literature shows that maternal exposure to other particle types such as engineered nanoparticles may directly or indirectly affect maternal health, placental functions and fetal development, which may subsequently lead to a range of adverse pregnancy outcomes and health effects later in life (Dugershaw et al., 2020). Impairment of placental growth, placental oxidative stress and inflammation, activation of placental toll-like receptors (TLRs), and altered secretion of hormones and vascular factors have been previously identified upon placental exposure to such particles (Dugershaw et al., 2020; Hougaard et al., 2015). Clearly, there are strong indications that MNP could affect placental function, but more studies are urgently needed that address this.

6.3. Defining MNP exposure

Experimental placental MNP research has focused mainly on acute exposures (up to 24 h) and tested only one polymer type and shape (commercially available and fluorescently labelled spherical PS particles) under a limited number of conditions. The toxicokinetics and toxicodynamics of MNPs, however, are dependent on many factors such as particle size and shape, surface charge, presence of eco- or bio-corona, as well as various chemicals they may carry, all of which are strongly influenced by environmental weathering processes (Abdelkhaliq et al., 2018; Bhagat et al., 2021; Docter et al., 2015; Jiang et al., 2020; Vethaak and Legler, 2021). It is evident that the environmental MNPs are very complex and differ significantly from the pristine spherical PS particles commonly used in the laboratory setting. For example, the spherical particles differ in their uptake and toxicity from the more environmentally relevant irregular-shaped particles (Choi et al., 2018; Gray and Weinstein, 2017). Weathering and degradation processes increase oxygen-containing functional groups on the particle surface influencing aggregation potential, interaction with cellular membranes, adsorption of co-contaminants, biological activity and likely consequent toxicity of MNPs (Abdelkhaliq et al., 2018; Stock et al., 2022).

Environmental MNPs may also act as vectors and transfer bacterial pathogens and exogenous compounds present inside the particles or on their surface (Jiang et al., 2020). For example, a recent study identified more than ten thousand compounds associated with plastic particles, including monomers, additives and processing aids (Wiesinger et al., 2021). Consequently, in addition to particle toxicity, MNPs may leach plastic additives, such as bisphenol A and phthalates, as well as brominated flame retardants, antioxidants, UV stabilizers and synthetic dyes (Jiang et al., 2020; Wiesinger et al., 2021). Moreover, hazardous environmental compounds e.g., dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT) (Bakir et al., 2014), polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) (Velzeboer et al., 2014), heavy metals (Guo et al., 2020a; Lee et al., 2019) and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) (Conesa, 2022; Guo et al., 2020b) have been shown to adsorb to MNPs and form an eco-corona surrounding the MNPs (Cao et al., 2022). Many of these compounds are suspected endocrine disruptors, carcinogens and developmental toxicants. Animal studies suggest increased toxicity by combined exposure to plastic particles with contaminating chemicals than particles alone (Ma et al., 2016; Pacheco et al., 2018; Rainieri et al., 2018). For example, an increase in the uptake and toxicity of nickel, lead and cadmium in the presence of MNPs has been reported in experimental animal models (Kim et al., 2017; Zhou et al., 2020). In humans, these heavy metals are well-known to cross the placenta, accumulate in fetal tissues and adversely affect placental functions and fetal development (Gundacker and Hengstschläger, 2012). Interestingly, antagonistic interactions between MNPs and co-contaminants (e.g., cadmium, nickel, mercury) have also been observed in diverse animal models (Bhagat et al., 2021). Upon

uptake in the body, lipids, proteins, carbohydrates and nucleic acids can form a bio-corona around MNPs that are transported *via* the maternal blood to the placenta (Cao et al., 2022). A bio-corona can play an important role in the transport of molecules and particles across the placental barrier and their toxicity (Gruber et al., 2020; Monopoli et al., 2011). The effect of weathering and formation of bio- and eco-coronas on MNP uptake and placental toxicity should be thoroughly investigated.

The identification of the drivers of toxicity of environmentally relevant MNPs is extremely challenging. This is mainly due to the scarcity of wellcharacterized relevant reference materials, challenges in isolating and characterizing environmental MNPs in complex environmental samples, and the lack of analytical methods for the detection and quantification of nonfluorescent particles (specifically in the nanosized range) in human samples as well as in laboratory setting. Such tools and relevant reference materials are urgently needed to study realistic exposure scenarios and to reduce the current uncertainty in the human risk assessment of MNPs.

This review shows that there are a number of suitable, human-relevant placenta models to characterize the toxicity of MNPs under experimental conditions that could be utilized now to address the most pressing knowledge gaps. These studies should: 1) include fit-for-purpose placental models; 2) focus on the placental transfer and placental function; 3) investigate environmentally relevant particles, *i.e.* polymers other than PS, weathered particles and MNPs with eco- and bio-corona; and 4) use harmonized reference materials and detection methods. The next step forward to better understand actual risks in humans would be to perform more comprehensive risk assessment studies. Here, longitudinal human biomonitoring and epidemiological studies with birth cohorts are required in which maternal and fetal exposures and health outcomes should be further characterized.

CRediT authorship contribution statement

Hanna M. Dusza: Conceptualization, Investigation, Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing. Jeske van Boxel: Conceptualization, Investigation, Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing, Visualization. Majorie B.M. van Duursen: Conceptualization, Resources, Writing – review & editing, Supervision. Markus M. Forsberg: Conceptualization, Writing – review & editing, Supervision. Kirsi H. Vähäkangas: Conceptualization, Writing – review & editing, Supervision. Kirsi H. Vähäkangas: Conceptualization, Writing – review & editing.

Data availability

No data was used for the research described in the article.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

Acknowledgements

This research was supported by funding from the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation program under AURORA grant agreement No 964827; and the Netherlands Organization for Health Research and Development (ZonMw) Programme Microplastics and Health and Health-Holland, Top Sector Life Sciences & Health (project MOMENTUM 458001101).

References

Abbas, Y., Oefner, C.M., Polacheck, W.J., Gardner, L., Farrell, L., Sharkey, A., et al., 2017. A microfluidics assay to study invasion of human placental trophoblast cells. J. R. Soc. Interface 14. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsif.2017.0131.

Abdelkhaliq, A., Van Der Zande, M., Punt, A., Helsdingen, R., Boeren, S., Vervoort, J.J.M., et al., 2018. Impact of nanoparticle surface functionalization on the protein corona and cellular adhesion, uptake and transport 03 chemical sciences 0306

H.M. Dusza et al.

physical chemistry (incl. Structural). J Nanobiotechnology 16, 1–13. https://doi. org/10.1186/s12951-018-0394-6.

- Abdelkhaliq, A., Van Der Zande, M., Peters, R.J.B., Bouwmeester, H., 2020. Combination of the BeWo b30 placental transport model and the embryonic stem cell test to assess the potential developmental toxicity of silver nanoparticles. Part Fibre Toxicol. 17. https:// doi.org/10.1186/s12989-020-00342-6.
- Abou-Kheir, W., Barrak, J., Hadadeh, O., Daoud, G., 2017. HTR-8/SVneo cell line contains a mixed population of cells. Placenta 50, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2016.12.007.
- Addis, R., Campesi, I., Fois, M., Capobianco, G., Dessole, S., Fenu, G., et al., 2014. Human umbilical endothelial cells (HUVECs) have a sex: characterisation of the phenotype of male and female cells. Biol. Sex Differ. 5. https://doi.org/10.1186/S13293-014-0018-2.
- Aengenheister, L., Dietrich, D., Sadeghpour, A., Manser, P., Diener, L., Wichser, A., et al., 2018a. Gold nanoparticle distribution in advanced in vitro and ex vivo human placental barrier models. J. Nanobiotechnol. 16, 79. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12951-018-0406-6.
- Aengenheister, L., Keevend, K., Muoth, C., Schönenberger, R., Diener, L., Wick, P., et al., 2018b. An advanced human in vitro co-culture model for translocation studies across the placental barrier. Sci. Rep. 8, 5388. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-23410-6.
- Aengenheister, L., Dugershaw, B.B., Manser, P., Wichser, A., Schoenenberger, R., Wick, P., et al., 2019. Investigating the accumulation and translocation of titanium dioxide nanoparticles with different surface modifications in static and dynamic human placental transfer models. Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm. 142, 488–497. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.EJPB.2019. 07.018.
- Aengenheister, L., Favaro, R.R., Morales-Prieto, D.M., Furer, L.A., Gruber, M., Wadsack, C., et al., 2021. Research on nanoparticles in human perfused placenta: state of the art and perspectives. Placenta 104, 199–207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2020.12.014.
- Ala-Kokko, T.I., Myllynen, P., Vähäkangas, K., 2000. Ex vivo perfusion of the human placental cotyledon: implications for anesthetic pharmacology. Int. J. Obstet. Anesth. 9, 26–38. https://doi.org/10.1054/ijoa.1999.0312.
- Amarante-Paffaro, A., Queiroz, G.S., Corrêa, S.T., Spira, B., Bevilacqua, E., 2004. Phagocytosis as a potential mechanism for microbial defense of mouse placental trophoblast cells. Reproduction 128, 207–218. https://doi.org/10.1530/rep.1.00214.
- Amato-Lourenço, L.F., Carvalho-Oliveira, R., Júnior, G.R., dos Santos, Galvão L., Ando, R.A., Mauad, T., 2021. Presence of airborne microplastics in human lung tissue. J. Hazard. Mater. 416, 126124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2021.126124.
- Ander, S.E., Diamond, M.S., Coyne, C.B., 2019. Immune responses at the maternal-fetal interface. Sci. Immunol. 4. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciimmunol.aat6114.
- Avagliano, L., Garò, C., Marconi, A.M., 2012. Placental amino acids transport in intrauterine growth restriction. J. Pregnancy 2012. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/972562.
- Baal, N., Widmer-Teske, R., McKinnon, T., Preissner, K.T., Zygmunt, M.T., 2008. In vitro spheroid model of placental vasculogenesis: does it work? Lab. Investig. 892 (89), 152–163. https://doi.org/10.1038/labinvest.2008.126 2009.
- Bakir, A., Rowland, S.J., Thompson, R.C., 2014. Transport of persistent organic pollutants by microplastics in estuarine conditions. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 140, 14–21. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ecss.2014.01.004.
- Barnes, D.K.A., Galgani, F., Thompson, R.C., Barlaz, M., 2009. Accumulation and fragmentation of plastic debris in global environments. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2008.0205.
- Benirschke, K., Burton, G.J., Baergen, R.N., 2012. Early development of the human placenta. Pathology of the Human Placenta. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg, pp. 41–53.
- Benirschke, K., Burton, G.J., Baergen, R.N., 2022. Benirschke's Pathology of the Human Placenta. Springer International Publishing.
- Bevilacqua, E., Hoshida, M.S., Amarante-Paffaro, A., Albieri-Borges, A., Gomes, S.Z., 2010. Trophoblast phagocytic program: roles in different placental systems. Int. J. Dev. Biol. 54, 495–505. https://doi.org/10.1387/ijdb.082761eb.
- Bhagat, J., Nishimura, N., Shimada, Y., 2021. Toxicological interactions of microplastics/ nanoplastics and environmental contaminants: current knowledge and future perspectives. J. Hazard. Mater. 405, 123913. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2020.123913.
- Bissonnette, J.M., 1982. Membrane vesicles from trophoblast cells as models for placental exchange studies. Placenta 3, 99–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0143-4004(82)80023-4.
- Black, S., Yu, H., Lee, J., Sachchithananthan, M., Medcalf, R.L., 2001. Physiologic concentrations of magnesium and placental apoptosis: prevention by antioxidants. Obstet. Gynecol. 98, 319–324. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0029-7844(01)01418-1.
- Bloxam, D.L., Bax, C.M.R., Bax, B.E., 1997. Culture of syncytiotrophoblast for the study of human placental transfer. Part I: isolation and purification of cytotrophoblast. Placenta 18, 93–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0143-4004(97)90079-5.
- Blundell, C., Tess, E.R., Schanzer, A.S.R., Coutifaris, C., Su, E.J., Parry, S., et al., 2016. A microphysiological model of the human placental barrier. Lab Chip 16, 3065–3073. https://doi.org/10.1039/c6lc00259e.
- Bode, C.J., Jin, H., Rytting, E., Silverstein, P.S., Young, A.M., Audus, K.L., 2006. In vitro models for studying trophoblast transcellular transport. Methods Mol. Med. 122, 225–239. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biotechadv.2011.08.021.Secreted.
- Bongaerts, E., Nawrot, T.S., Van Pee, T., Ameloot, M., Bové, H., 2020. Translocation of (ultra) fine particles and nanoparticles across the placenta; a systematic review on the evidence of in vitro, ex vivo, and in vivo studies. Part Fibre Toxicol. 17. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s12989-020-00386-8.
- Bongaerts, E., Aengenheister, L., Dugershaw, B.B., Manser, P., Roeffaers, M.B.J., Ameloot, M., et al., 2021. Label-free detection of uptake, accumulation, and translocation of diesel exhaust particles in ex vivo perfused human placenta. J. Nanobiotechnol. 19, 1–13. https:// doi.org/10.1186/S12951-021-00886-5/FIGURES/5.
- Bové, H., Bongaerts, E., Slenders, E., Bijnens, E.M., Saenen, N.D., Gyselaers, W., et al., 2019. Ambient black carbon particles reach the fetal side of human placenta. Nat. Commun. 10, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-11654-3.
- Boyd, C.A.R., 1991. Placental transport studied by means of isolated plasma membrane vesicles. Proc. Nutr. Soc. 50, 337–343. https://doi.org/10.1079/pns19910043.
- Braun, T., Ehrlich, L., Henrich, W., Koeppel, S., Lomako, I., Schwabl, P., et al., 2021. Detection of microplastic in human placenta and meconium in a clinical setting. Pharmaceutics 13, 921. https://doi.org/10.3390/pharmaceutics13070921.

- Brew, O., Sullivan, M.H.F., 2017. Oxygen and tissue culture affect placental gene expression. Placenta 55, 13–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PLACENTA.2017.04.024.
- Burt, D., Johnston, D., de Wit, T.R., van den Elsen, P., Stern, P.L., 1991. Cellular immune recognition of HLA-G-expressing choriocarcinoma cell line JEG-3. Int. J. Cancer 47, 117–122. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.2910470722.
- Burton, G.J., Fowden, A.L., 2015. The placenta: a multifaceted, transient organ. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci. 370, 20140066. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2014.0066.
- Burton, G.J., Kaufmann, P., Huppertz, B., 2006. Anatomy and genesis of the placenta. Knobil and Neill's Physiology of Reproduction. Academic Press, pp. 189–243.
- Cao, J., Yang, Q., Jiang, J., Dalu, T., Kadushkin, A., Singh, J., et al., 2022. Coronas of micro/ nano plastics: a key determinant in their risk assessments. Part Fibre Toxicol 191 (19), 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1186/S12989-022-00492-9.
- Carter, A.M., 2021. Unique aspects of human placentation. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 22, 8099. https:// doi.org/10.3390/ijms22158099.
- Carter, A.M., Enders, A.C., 2004. Comparative aspects of trophoblast development and placentation. Reprod. Biol. Endocrinol. 2, 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7827-2-46.
- Carter, A.M., Mess, A.M., 2014. Mammalian placentation: implications for animal models. Pathobiology of Human Disease: A Dynamic Encyclopedia of Disease Mechanisms. Elsevier Inc., pp. 2423–2442.
- Cartwright, L., Poulsen, M.S., Nielsen, H.M., Pojana, G., Knudsen, L.E., Saunders, M., et al., 2012. In vitro placental model optimization for nanoparticle transport studies. Int. J. Nanomedicine 7, 497–510. https://doi.org/10.2147/LJN.S26601.
- Choi, J.S., Jung, Y.J., Hong, N.H., Hong, S.H., Park, J.W., 2018. Toxicological effects of irregularly shaped and spherical microplastics in a marine teleost, the sheepshead minnow (Cyprinodon variegatus). Mar. Pollut. Bull. 129, 231–240. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. marpolbul.2018.02.039.
- Choy, M.Y., Manyonda, I.T., 1998. The phagocytic activity of human first trimester extravillous trophoblast. Hum. Reprod. 13, 2941–2949. https://doi.org/10.1093/ humrep/13.10.2941.
- Conesa, J.A., 2022. Adsorption of PAHs and PCDD/Fs in microplastics: a review. Microplastics 1, 346–358. https://doi.org/10.3390/microplastics1030026.
- Correia Carreira, S., Cartwright, L., Mathiesen, L., Knudsen, L.E., Saunders, M., 2011. Studying placental transfer of highly purified non-dioxin-like PCBs in two models of the placental barrier. Placenta 32, 283–291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2010.12.024.
- Costa, M.A., 2016. The endocrine function of human placenta: an overview. Reprod. BioMed. Online 32, 14–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rbmo.2015.10.005.
- Costa, I.N., Ribeiro, M., Silva Franco, P., da Silva, R.J., de Araújo, T.E., Milián, I.C.B., et al., 2021. Biogenic silver nanoparticles can control toxoplasma gondii infection in both human trophoblast cells and villous explants. Front. Microbiol. 11. https://doi.org/10. 3389/fmicb.2020.623947.
- Cox, K.D., Covernton, G.A., Davies, H.L., Dower, J.F., Juanes, F., Dudas, S.E., 2019. Human consumption of microplastics. Environ Sci Technol 53, 9b01517. https://doi.org/10. 1021/acs.est.9b01517.
- Crocker, I.P., Tansinda, D.M., Baker, P.N., 2004a. Altered cell kinetics in cultured placental villous explants in pregnancies complicated by pre-eclampsia and intrauterine growth restriction. J. Pathol. 204, 11–18. https://doi.org/10.1002/PATH.1610.
- Crocker, I.P., Tansinda, D.M., Jones, C.J.P., Baker, P.N., 2004b. The influence of oxygen and tumor necrosis factor-α on the cellular kinetics of term placental villous explants in culture. J. Histochem. Cytochem. 52, 749–757. https://doi.org/10.1369/jhc.3A6176.2004.
- De Sousa Mendes, M., Hirt, D., Vinot, C., Valade, E., Lui, G., Pressiat, C., et al., 2016. Prediction of human fetal pharmacokinetics using ex vivo human placenta perfusion studies and physiologically based models. Br. J. Clin. Pharmacol. 81, 646–657. https://doi.org/10. 1111/bcp.12815.
- DeFranco, E., Hall, E., Hossain, M., Chen, A., Haynes, E.N., Jones, D., et al., 2015. Air pollution and stillbirth risk: exposure to airborne particulate matter during pregnancy is associated with fetal death. PLoS One 10, e0120594. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone. 0120594.
- Docter, D., Westmeier, D., Markiewicz, M., Stolte, S., Knauer, S.K., Stauber, R.H., 2015. The nanoparticle biomolecule corona: lessons learned - challenge accepted? Chem. Soc. Rev. 44, 6094–6121. https://doi.org/10.1039/c5cs00217f.
- Drwal, E., Rak, A., Gregoraszczuk, E., 2018. Co-culture of JEG-3, BeWo and syncBeWo cell lines with adrenal H295R cell line: an alternative model for examining endocrine and metabolic properties of the fetoplacental unit. Cytotechnology 70, 285–297. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10616-017-0142-z.
- Dugershaw, B.B., Aengenheister, L., Hansen, S.S.K., Hougaard, K.S., Buerki-Thurnherr, T., 2020. Recent insights on indirect mechanisms in developmental toxicity of nanomaterials. Part Fibre Toxicol 17. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12989-020-00359-x undefined-undefined.
- Duttaroy, A.K., Basak, S., 2020. Maternal dietary fatty acids and their roles in human placental development. Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids 155. https://doi.org/10.1016/J. PLEFA.2020.102080.
- Edmondson, R., Broglie, J.J., Adcock, A.F., Yang, L., 2014. Three-dimensional cell culture systems and their applications in drug discovery and cell-based biosensors. Assay Drug Dev. Technol. 12, 207–218. https://doi.org/10.1089/adt.2014.573.
- Enders, A.C., Blankenship, T.N., 1999. Comparative placental structure. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 38, 3–15. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-409X(99)00003-4.
- Erlandsson, L., Lindgren, R., Nääv, Å., Krais, A.M., Strandberg, B., Lundh, T., et al., 2020. Exposure to wood smoke particles leads to inflammation, disrupted proliferation and damage to cellular structures in a human first trimester trophoblast cell line. Environ. Pollut. 264, 114790. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2020.114790.
- Feneley, M.R., Burton, G.J., 1991. Villous composition and membrane thickness in the human placenta at term: a stereological study using unbiased estimators and optimal fixation techniques. Placenta 12, 131–142. https://doi.org/10.1016/0143-4004(91)90017-A.
- Fennema, E., Rivron, N., Rouwkema, J., van Blitterswijk, C., De Boer, J., 2013. Spheroid culture as a tool for creating 3D complex tissues. Trends Biotechnol. 31, 108–115. https:// doi.org/10.1016/J.TIBTECH.2012.12.003.

Foroozandeh, P., Aziz, A.A., 2018. Insight into cellular uptake and intracellular trafficking of nanoparticles. Nanoscale Res Lett 131 (13), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1186/S11671-018-2728-6.

- Fournier, S.B., D'Errico, J.N., Adler, D.S., Kollontzi, S., Goedken, M.J., Fabris, L., et al., 2020. Nanopolystyrene translocation and fetal deposition after acute lung exposure during latestage pregnancy. Part Fibre Toxicol. 17. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12989-020-00385-9.
- Fuglsang, J., Møller, N., Ledet, T., Ovesen, P., 2008. Effects of glucose, glycerol, 3hydroxybutyrate, insulin, and leptin on placental growth hormone secretion in placental explants. Horm. Metab. Res. 40, 189–193. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2007-1004575.
- Fujisawa, K., Nasu, K., Arima, K., Sugano, T., Narahara, H., Miyakawa, I., 2000. Production of interleukin (IL)-6 and IL-8 by a choriocarcinoma cell line, BeWo. Placenta 21, 354–360. https://doi.org/10.1053/PLAC.1999.0494.
- Furukawa, S., Kuroda, Y., Sugiyama, A., 2014. A comparison of the histological structure of the placenta in experimental animals. J. Toxicol. Pathol. 27, 11–18. https://doi.org/10. 1293/tox.2013-0060.
- Gambino, Y.P., Pérez Pérez, A., Dueñas, J.L., Calvo, J.C., Sánchez-Margalet, V., Varone, C.L., 2012. Regulation of leptin expression by 17beta-estradiol in human placental cells involves membrane associated estrogen receptor alpha. Biochim Biophys Acta - Mol Cell Res 1823, 900–910. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.BBAMCR.2012.01.015.
- Genbacev, O., Schubach, S.A., Miller, R.K., 1992. Villous culture of first trimester human placenta-model to study extravillous trophoblast (EVT) differentiation. Placenta 13, 439–461. https://doi.org/10.1016/0143-4004(92)90051-T.
- Gigault, J., ter Halle, A., Baudrimont, M., Pascal, P.Y., Gauffre, F., Phi, T.L., et al., 2018. Current opinion: what is a nanoplastic? Environ. Pollut. 235, 1030–1034. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.envpol.2018.01.024.
- Goldstein, J.A., Gallagher, K., Beck, C., Kumar, R., Gernand, A.D., 2020. Maternal-fetal inflammation in the placenta and the developmental origins of health and disease. Front. Immunol. 11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.531543.
- González-Acedo, A., García-Recio, E., Illescas-Montes, R., Ramos-Torrecillas, J., Melguizo-Rodríguez, L., Costela-Ruiz, V.J., 2021. Evidence from in vitro and in vivo studies on the potential health repercussions of micro- and nanoplastics. Chemosphere 280, 130826. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2021.130826.
- Grafmüller, S., Manser, P., Krug, H.F., Wick, P., von Mandach, U., 2013. Determination of the transport rate of xenobiotics and nanomaterials across the placenta using the ex vivo. J Vis Exp, Human Placental Perfusion Model https://doi.org/10.3791/50401.
- Grafmüller, S., Manser, P., Diener, L., Diener, P.-A.A., Maeder-Althaus, X., Maurizi, L., et al., 2015a. Bidirectional transfer study of polystyrene nanoparticles across the placenta barrier in an ex vivo human placental perfusion model. Environ. Health Perspect. 123, 1280–1286. https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1409271.
- Grafmüller, S., Manser, P., Diener, L., Maurizi, L., Diener, P.A., Hofmann, H., et al., 2015b. Transfer studies of polystyrene nanoparticles in the ex vivo human placenta perfusion model: key sources of artifacts. Sci technol. Adv. Mater. 16, 044602. https://doi.org/ 10.1088/1468-6996/16/4/044602.
- Gray, A.D., Weinstein, J.E., 2017. Size- and shape-dependent effects of microplastic particles on adult daggerblade grass shrimp (Palaemonetes pugio). Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 36, 3074–3080. https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.3881.
- Gruber, M.M., Hirschmugl, B., Berger, N., Holter, M., Radulović, S., Leitinger, G., et al., 2020. Plasma proteins facilitates placental transfer of polystyrene particles. J Nanobiotechnology 18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12951-020-00676-5.
- Gude, N.M., Roberts, C.T., Kalionis, B., King, R.G., 2004. Growth and function of the normal human placenta. Thromb. Res. 114, 397–407. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.thromres.2004. 06.038.
- Gundacker, C., Ellinger, I., 2020. The unique applicability of the human placenta to the adverse outcome pathway (AOP) concept: the placenta provides fundamental insights into human organ functions at multiple levels of biological organization. Reprod. Toxicol. 96, 273–281. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.reprotox.2020.07.014.
- Gundacker, C., Hengstschläger, M., 2012. The role of the placenta in fetal exposure to heavy metals. Wien. Med. Wochenschr. 162, 201–206. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10354-012-0074-3.
- Guo, X., Hu, G., Fan, X., Jia, H., 2020a. Sorption properties of cadmium on microplastics: the common practice experiment and a two-dimensional correlation spectroscopic study. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 190, 110118. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2019.110118.
- Guo, Y., Ma, W., Li, J., Liu, W., Qi, P., Ye, Y., et al., 2020b. Effects of microplastics on growth, phenanthrene stress, and lipid accumulation in a diatom, Phaeodactylum tricornutum. Environ. Pollut. 257, 113628. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2019.113628.
- Hackmon, R., Pinnaduwage, L., Zhang, J., Lye, S.J., Geraghty, D.E., Dunk, C.E., 2017. Definitive class I human leukocyte antigen expression in gestational placentation: HLA-F, HLA-E, HLA-C, and HLA-G in extravillous trophoblast invasion on placentation, pregnancy, and parturition. Am. J. Reprod. Immunol. 77, e12643. https://doi.org/10.1111/aji. 12643.
- Haeussner, E., Buehlmeyer, A., Schmitz, C., Von Koch, F.E., Frank, H.G., 2014. Novel 3D microscopic analysis of human placental villous trees reveals unexpected significance of branching angles. Sci. Rep. 4, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep06192.
- Hehua, Z., Qing, C., Shanyan, G., Qijun, W., Yuhong, Z., 2017. The impact of prenatal exposure to air pollution on childhood wheezing and asthma: a systematic review. Environ. Res. 159, 519–530. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2017.08.038.
- Hemmings, D.G., Lowen, B., Sherburne, R., Sawicki, G., Guilbert, L.J., 2001. Villous trophoblasts cultured on semi-permeable membranes form an effective barrier to the passage of high and low molecular weight particles. Placenta 22, 70–79. https://doi.org/10. 1053/plac.2000.0587.
- Hesler, M., Aengenheister, L., Ellinger, B., Drexel, R., Straskraba, S., Jost, C., et al., 2019. Multi-endpoint toxicological assessment of polystyrene nano- and microparticles in different biological models in vitro. Toxicol Vitr 61, 104610. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tiv. 2019.104610.
- Hiden, U., Prutsch, N., Gauster, M., Weiss, U., Frank, H.G., Schmitz, U., et al., 2007. The first trimester human trophoblast cell line ACH-3P: a novel tool to study autocrine/paracrine

regulatory loops of human trophoblast subpopulations - TNF-α stimulates MMP15 expression. BMC Dev. Biol. 7, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-213X-7-137/TABLES/5.

- Ho, S.-M.M., Cheong, A., Adgent, M.A., Veevers, J., Suen, A.A., Tam, N.N.C.C., et al., 2016. Environmental factors, epigenetics, and developmental origin of reproductive disorders. Reprod. Toxicol. 68, 85–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.reprotox.2016.07.011.
- Ho, D., Leong, J.W., Crew, R.C., Norret, M., House, M.J., Mark, P.J., et al., 2017. Maternal-placental-fetal biodistribution of multimodal polymeric nanoparticles in a pregnant rat model in mid and late gestation. Sci. Rep. 7, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-03128-7.
- Hougaard, K.S., Campagnolo, L., Chavatte-Palmer, P., Tarrade, A., Rousseau-Ralliard, D., Valentino, S., et al., 2015. A Perspective on the Developmental Toxicity of Inhaled nanoparticles. 56, pp. 118–140.
- Huang, J.P., Hsieh, P.C.H., Chen, C.Y., Wang, T.Y., Chen, P.C., Liu, C.C., et al., 2015. Nanoparticles can cross mouse placenta and induce trophoblast apoptosis. Placenta 36, 1433–1441. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2015.10.007.
- Huang, X., Lüthi, M., Ontsouka, E.C., Kallol, S., Baumann, M.U., Surbek, D.V., et al., 2016. Establishment of a confluent monolayer model with human primary trophoblast cells: novel insights into placental glucose transport. Mol. Hum. Reprod. 22, 442–456. https://doi. org/10.1093/molehr/gaw018.
- Huang, S.W., Tzeng, S.C., Chen, J.K., Sun, J.S., Lin, F.H., 2020. A dynamic hanging-drop system for mesenchymal stem cell culture. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 21, 1–22. https://doi.org/10. 3390/ijms21124298.
- Huovinen, M., Ietta, F., Repo, J.K., Paulesu, L., Vähäkangas, K.H., 2022. The effect of ethanol and nicotine on ER stress in human placental villous explants. Curr. Res. Toxicol. 3, 100081. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.CRTOX.2022.100081.
- Hutson, J.R., Garcia-Bournissen, F., Davis, A., Koren, G., 2011. The human placental perfusion model: a systematic review and development of a model to predict in vivo transfer of therapeutic drugs. Clin. Pharmacol. Ther. 90, 67–76. https://doi.org/10.1038/clpt.2011.66.
- Jauniaux, E., Hempstock, J., Greenwold, N., Burton, G.J., 2003. Trophoblastic oxidative stress in relation to temporal and regional differences in maternal placental blood flow in normal and abnormal early pregnancies. Am. J. Pathol. 162, 115–125. https://doi.org/10. 1016/S0002-9440(10)63803-5.
- Jenner, L.C., Rotchell, J.M., Bennett, R.T., Cowen, M., Tentzeris, V., Sadofsky, L.R., 2022. Detection of microplastics in human lung tissue using µFTIR spectroscopy. Sci. Total Environ. 831, 154907. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.154907.
- Jeschke, U., Richter, D., Möbius, B., Briese, V., Mylonas, I., Friese, K., 2007. Stimulation of progesterone, estradiol and cortisol in trophoblast tumor BeWo cells by glycodelin a Nglycans. Anticancer Res. 27, 2101–2108.
- Jiang, B., Kauffman, A.E., Li, L., McFee, W., Cai, B., Weinstein, J., et al., 2020. Health impacts of environmental contamination of micro- and nanoplastics: a review. Environ. Health Prev. Med. 25, 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12199-020-00870-9.
- Johnson, N.M., Hoffmann, A.R., Behlen, J.C., Lau, C., Pendleton, D., Harvey, N., et al., 2021. Air pollution and children's health—a review of adverse effects associated with prenatal exposure from fine to ultrafine particulate matter. Environ. Health Prev. Med. 26. https:// doi.org/10.1186/s12199-021-00995-5.
- Juch, H., Nikitina, L., Reimann, S., Gauster, M., Dohr, G., Obermayer-Pietsch, B., et al., 2018. Dendritic polyglycerol nanoparticles show charge dependent bio-distribution in early human placental explants and reduce hCG secretion. Nanotoxicology 12, 90–103. https://doi.org/10.1080/17435390.2018.1425496.
- Ke, P.C., Lin, S., Parak, W.J., Davis, T.P., Caruso, F., 2017. A decade of the protein Corona. ACS Nano 11, 11773–11776. https://doi.org/10.1021/ACSNANO.7B08008.
- Kim, D., Chae, Y., An, Y.J., 2017. Mixture toxicity of nickel and microplastics with different functional groups on Daphnia magna. Environ Sci Technol 51, 12852–12858. https:// doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.7b03732.
- Kloet, S.K., Walczak, A.P., Louisse, J., van den Berg, H.H.J., Bouwmeester, H., Tromp, P., et al., 2015. Translocation of positively and negatively charged polystyrene nanoparticles in an in vitro placental model. Toxicol. in Vitro 29, 1701–1710. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.tiv.2015.07.003.
- Knöfler, M., Haider, S., Saleh, L., Pollheimer, J., Gamage, T.K.J.B., James, J., 2019. Human placenta and trophoblast development: key molecular mechanisms and model systems. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 76, 3479–3496. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-019-03104-6.
- Knyazev, E.N., Mal'tseva, D.V., Zacharyants, A.A., Zakharova, G.S., Zhidkova, O.V., Poloznikov, A.A., 2017. TNFα-induced expression of transport protein genes in HUVEC cells is associated with enhanced expression of transcription factor genes RELB and NFKB2 of the non-canonical NF+xB pathway. Biull. Eksp. Biol. Med. 164, 728–733. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10517-018-4074-1.
- Koh, Y.Q., Chan, H.W., Nitert, M.D., Vaswani, K., Mitchell, M.D., Rice, G.E., 2014. Differential response to lipopolysaccharide by JEG-3 and BeWo human choriocarcinoma cell lines. Eur. J. Obstet. Gynecol. Reprod. Biol. 175, 129–133. https://doi.org/10.1016/J. EJOGRB.2013.12.032.
- Kreuder, A.E., Bolaños-Rosales, A., Palmer, C., Thomas, A., Geiger, M.A., Lam, T., et al., 2020. Inspired by the human placenta: a novel 3D bioprinted membrane system to create barrier models. Sci. Rep. 10, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-72559-6.
- Kupper, N., Pritz, E., Siwetz, M., Guettler, J., Huppertz, B., 2021. Placental villous explant culture 2.0: flow culture allows studies closer to the in vivo situation. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 22. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22147464.
- Lang, I., Pabst, M.A., Hiden, U., Blaschitz, A., Dohr, G., Hahn, T., et al., 2003. Heterogeneity of microvascular endothelial cells isolated from human term placenta and macrovascular umbilical vein endothelial cells. Eur. J. Cell Biol. 82, 163–173. https://doi.org/10. 1078/0171-9335-00306.
- Lavigne, E., Lima, I., Hatzopoulou, M., Van Ryswyk, K., Lou, Decou M., Luo, W., et al., 2019. Spatial variations in ambient ultrafine particle concentrations and risk of congenital heart defects. Environ. Int. 130, 104953. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2019.104953.
- Lee, J.S., Romero, R., Han, Y.M., Kim, H.C., Kim, C.J., Hong, J.S., et al., 2016. Placenta-on-Achip: a novel platform to study the biology of the human placenta. J. Matern. Neonatal. Med. 29, 1046–1054. https://doi.org/10.3109/14767058.2015.1038518.

- Lee, W.S., Cho, H.J., Kim, E., Huh, Y.H., Kim, H.J., Kim, B., et al., 2019. Bioaccumulation of polystyrene nanoplastics and their effect on the toxicity of au ions in zebrafish embryos. Nanoscale 11, 3200–3207. https://doi.org/10.1039/c8nr09321k.
- Lee, H.S., Amarakoon, D., Wei, C.i., Choi, K.Y., Smolensky, D., Lee, S.H., 2021. Adverse effect of polystyrene microplastics (PS-MPs) on tube formation and viability of human umbilical vein endothelial cells. Food Chem Toxicol 154, 112356. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. fct.2021.112356.
- Leslie, H.A., van Velzen, M.J.M., Brandsma, S.H., Vethaak, A.D., Garcia-Vallejo, J.J., Lamoree, M.H., 2022. Discovery and quantification of plastic particle pollution in human blood. Environ. Int. 107199. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2022.107199.
- Levkovitz, R., Zaretsky, U., Gordon, Z., Jaffa, A.J., Elad, D., 2013. In vitro simulation of placental transport: part I. Biological model of the placental barrier. Placenta 34, 699–707. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2013.03.014.
- Li, L., Schust, D.J., 2015. Isolation, purification and in vitro differentiation of cytotrophoblast cells from human term placenta. Reprod. Biol. Endocrinol. 13. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s12958-015-0070-8.
- Lin, R.Z., Chang, H.Y., 2008. Recent advances in three-dimensional multicellular spheroid culture for biomedical research. Biotechnol. J. 3, 1172–1184. https://doi.org/10.1002/biot. 200700228.
- Liu, N.M., Miyashita, L., Maher, B.A., McPhail, G., Jones, C.J.P., Barratt, B., et al., 2021. Evidence for the presence of air pollution nanoparticles in placental tissue cells. Sci. Total Environ. 751, 142235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.142235.
- Lobo, S.E., Leonel, L.C.P.C., Miranda, C.M.F.C., Coelho, T.M., Ferreira, G.A.S., Mess, A., et al., 2016. The placenta as an organ and a source of stem cells and extracellular matrix: a review. Cells Tissues Organs 201, 239–252. https://doi.org/10.1159/000443636.
- Lu, Y.Y., Li, H., Ren, H., Zhang, X., Huang, F., Zhang, D., et al., 2022. Size-dependent effects of polystyrene nanoplastics on autophagy response in human umbilical vein endothelial cells. J. Hazard. Mater. 421, 126770. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JHAZMAT.2021. 126770.
- Ma, Y., Huang, A., Cao, S., Sun, F., Wang, L., Guo, H., et al., 2016. Effects of nanoplastics and microplastics on toxicity, bioaccumulation, and environmental fate of phenanthrene in fresh water. Environ. Pollut. 219, 166–173. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2016.10. 061.
- Magnarin, M., Rosati, A., De Iudicibus, S., Bartoli, F., Decorti, G., 2008. Role of ABC Transporters in the BeWo Trophoblast Cell Line. 18, pp. 763–769 http://dx.doi.org/101080/ 15376510802428591.
- Malmqvist, E., Jakobsson, K., Tinnerberg, H., Rignell-Hydbom, A., Rylander, L., 2013. Gestational diabetes and preeclampsia in association with air pollution at levels below current air quality guidelines. Environ. Health Perspect. 121, 488–493. https://doi.org/10.1289/ ehp.1205736.
- Maltepe, E., Fisher, S.J., 2015. Placenta: the forgotten organ. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 31, 523–552. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-cellbio-100814-125620.
- Manshian, B.B., Pokhrel, S., M\u00e4dler, L., Soenen, S.J., 2018. The impact of nanoparticle-driven lysosomal alkalinization on cellular functionality. J. Nanobiotechnol. 16, 1–13. https:// doi.org/10.1186/s12951-018-0413-7.
- Mathiesen, L., Rytting, E., Mose, T., Knudsen, L.E., 2009. Transport of benzo[α]pyrene in the dually perfused human placenta perfusion model: effect of albumin in the perfusion medium. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol 105, 181–187. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1742-7843.2009.00431.x.
- Mathiesen, L., Mose, T., Mørck, T.J., Nielsen, J.K.S., Nielsen, L.K., Maroun, L.L., et al., 2010. Quality assessment of a placental perfusion protocol. Reprod. Toxicol. 30, 138–146. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.reprotox.2010.01.006.
- Mathiesen, L., Buerki-Thurnherr, T., Pastuschek, J., Aengenheister, L., Knudsen, L.E., 2021. Fetal exposure to environmental chemicals; insights from placental perfusion studies. Placenta 106, 58–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2021.01.025.
- Mayo, R.P., Abbas, Y., Charnock-Jones, D.S., Burton, G.J., Marom, G., 2019. Threedimensional morphological analysis of placental terminal villi. Interface Focus 9. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsfs.2019.0037.
- Miller, R.K., Genbacev, O., Turner, M.A., Aplin, J.D., Caniggia, I., Huppertz, B., 2005. Human placental explants in culture: approaches and assessments. Placenta 26, 439–448. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2004.10.002.
- Miura, S., Sato, K., Kato-Negishi, M., Teshima, T., Takeuchi, S., 2015. Fluid shear triggers microvilli formation via mechanosensitive activation of TRPV6. Nat. Commun. 6. https:// doi.org/10.1038/NCOMMS9871.
- Monopoli, M.P., Walczyk, D., Campbell, A., Elia, G., Lynch, I., Baldelli Bombelli, F., et al., 2011. Physical-chemical aspects of protein corona: relevance to in vitro and in vivo biological impacts of nanoparticles. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 133, 2525–2534. https://doi.org/10. 1021/ja107583h.
- Mueller, S.G., White, J.R., Schraw, W.P., Lam, V., Richmond, A., 1997. Ligand-induced desensitization of the human CXC chemokine receptor-2 is modulated by multiple serine residues in the carboxyl-terminal domain of the receptor. J. Biol. Chem. 272, 8207–8214. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.272.13.8207.
- Munyaneza, J., Jia, Q., Qaraah, F.A., Hossain, M.F., Wu, C., Zhen, H., et al., 2022. A review of atmospheric microplastics pollution: in-depth sighting of sources, analytical methods, physiognomies, transport and risks. Sci. Total Environ. 822, 153339. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.153339.
- Muoth, C., Wichser, A., Monopoli, M., Correia, M., Ehrlich, N., Loeschner, K., et al., 2016. A 3D co-culture microtissue model of the human placenta for nanotoxicity assessment. Nanoscale 8, 17322–17332. https://doi.org/10.1039/C6NR06749B.
- Muoth, C., Großgarten, M., Karst, U., Ruiz, J., Astruc, D., Moya, S., et al., 2017. Impact of particle size and surface modification on gold nanoparticle penetration into human placental microtissues. Nanomedicine (Lond) 12, 1119–1133. https://doi.org/10.2217/NNM-2017-0428.
- Myllynen, P., Vähäkangas, K., 2013. Placental transfer and metabolism: an overview of the experimental models utilizing human placental tissue. Toxicol. in Vitro 27, 507–512. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tiv.2012.08.027.

- Nääv, Å., Erlandsson, L., Isaxon, C., Åsander Frostner, E., Ehinger, J., Sporre, M.K., et al., 2020. Urban PM2.5 induces cellular toxicity, hormone dysregulation, oxidative damage, inflammation, and mitochondrial interference in the HRT8 trophoblast cell line. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) 11, 75. https://doi.org/10.3389/fendo.2020.00075.
- O'Connor, B.B., Pope, B.D., Peters, M.M., Ris-Stalpers, C., Parker, K.K., 2020. The role of extracellular matrix in normal and pathological pregnancy: future applications of microphysiological systems in reproductive medicine. Exp. Biol. Med. 245, 1163–1174. https://doi.org/10.1177/1535370220938741.
- Oettel, A., Lorenz, M., Stangl, V., Costa, S.D., Zenclussen, A.C., Schumacher, A., 2016. Human umbilical vein endothelial cells foster conversion of CD4+CD25-Foxp3- T cells into CD4+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells via transforming growth factor-β. Sci. Reports 61 (6), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep23278.
- Okae, H., Toh, H., Sato, T., Hiura, H., Takahashi, S., Shirane, K., et al., 2018. Derivation of human trophoblast stem cells. Cell Stem Cell 22, 50–63.e6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. stem.2017.11.004.
- Omarini, D., Pistotti, V., Bonati, M., 1992. Placental perfusion an overview of the literature. J. Pharmacol. Toxicol. Methods 28, 61–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/1056-8719(92) 90048-6.
- Orendi, K., Kivity, V., Sammar, M., Grimpel, Y., Gonen, R., Meiri, H., et al., 2011. Placental and trophoblastic in vitro models to study preventive and therapeutic agents for preeclampsia. Placenta 32, S49–S54. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2010.11.023.
- Pacheco, A., Martins, A., Guilhermino, L., 2018. Toxicological interactions induced by chronic exposure to gold nanoparticles and microplastics mixtures in Daphnia magna. Sci. Total Environ. 628–629, 474–483. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.02.081.
- Palmeira, P., Quinello, C., Silveira-Lessa, A.L., Zago, C.A., Carneiro-Sampaio, M., 2012. IgG placental transfer in healthy and pathological pregnancies. Clin Dev Immunol 2012. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/985646.
- Panigel, M., Pascaud, M., Brun, J.L., 1967. Etude radioangiographique de la circulation dans les villosités et l'espace intervilleux du cotylédon placentaire humain isolé mantenu en survie paperfusion. J. Physiol. Paris 59, 277.
- Parrettini, S., Caroli, A., Torlone, E., 2020. Nutrition and metabolic adaptations in physiological and complicated pregnancy: focus on obesity and gestational diabetes. Front. Endocrinol. (Lausanne) 11, 937. https://doi.org/10.3389/fendo.2020.611929.
- Pemathilaka, R.L., Caplin, J.D., Aykar, S.S., Montazami, R., Hashemi, N.N., 2019. Placenta-ona-Chip. In vitro study of caffeine transport across placental barrier using liquid chromatography mass spectrometry. GlobChallenges 3, 1800112. https://doi.org/10.1002/ gch2.201800112.
- Pollex, E.K., Hutson, J.R., 2011. Genetic polymorphisms in placental transporters: implications for fetal drug exposure to oral antidiabetic agents. Expert Opin. Drug Metab. Toxicol. 7, 325–339. https://doi.org/10.1517/17425255.2011.553188.
- Poston, L., 1997. The control of blood flow to the placenta. Exp. Physiol. 82, 377–387. https://doi.org/10.1113/EXPPHYSIOL.1997.SP004033.
- Poulsen, M.S., Rytting, E., Mose, T., Knudsen, L.E., 2009. Modeling placental transport: correlation of in vitro BeWo cell permeability and ex vivo human placental perfusion. Toxicol. in Vitro 23, 1380–1386. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tiv.2009.07.028.
- Poulsen, M.S., Mose, T., Maroun, L.L., Mathiesen, L., Knudsen, L.E., Rytting, E., 2015. Kinetics of silica nanoparticles in the human placenta. Nanotoxicology 9, 79–86. https://doi.org/ 10.3109/17435390.2013.812259.
- Prata, J.C., da Costa, J.P., Lopes, I., Duarte, A.C., Rocha-Santos, T., 2020. Environmental exposure to microplastics: an overview on possible human health effects. Sci. Total Environ. 702, 134455. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.134455.
- Prouillac, C., Lecoeur, S., 2010. The role of the placenta in fetal exposure to xenobiotics: importance of membrane transporters and human models for transfer studies. Drug Metab. Dispos. 38, 1623–1635. https://doi.org/10.1124/dmd.110.033571.
- Ragusa, A., Svelato, A., Santacroce, C., Catalano, P., Notarstefano, V., Carnevali, O., et al., 2021. Plasticenta: first evidence of microplastics in human placenta. Environ. Int. 146, 106274. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2020.106274.
- Rainieri, S., Conlledo, N., Larsen, B.K., Granby, K., Barranco, A., 2018. Combined effects of microplastics and chemical contaminants on the organ toxicity of zebrafish (Danio rerio). Environ. Res. 162, 135–143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2017.12.019.
- Redman, C.W.G., Tannetta, D.S., Dragovic, R.A., Gardiner, C., Southcombe, J.H., Collett, G.P., et al., 2012. Review: does size matter? Placental debris and the pathophysiology of preeclampsia. Placenta 33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2011.12.006.
- Richardson, L., Kim, S., Menon, R., Han, A., 2020. Organ-on-Chip Technology: the future of feto-maternal interface research? Front. Physiol. 11, 715. https://doi.org/10.3389/ FPHYS.2020.00715/BIBTEX.
- Rodríguez-Seijo, A., Pereira, R., 2017. Morphological and physical characterization of microplastics. Compr. Anal. Chem. 75, 49–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.coac.2016. 10.007.
- Rolfo, A., Giuffrida, D., Nuzzo, A.M., Pierobon, D., Cardaropoli, S., Piccoli, E., et al., 2013. Proinflammatory profile of preeclamptic placental mesenchymal stromal cells: new insights into the etiopathogenesis of preeclampsia. PLoS One 8. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0059403.
- Rothbauer, M., Patel, N., Gondola, H., Siwetz, M., Huppertz, B., Ertl, P., 2017. A comparative study of five physiological key parameters between four different human trophoblastderived cell lines. Sci. Rep. 7, 5892. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-06364-z.
- Rousset, N., Sandoval, R.L., Modena, M.M., Hierlemann, A., Misun, P.M., 2022. Modeling and measuring glucose diffusion and consumption by colorectal cancer spheroids in hanging drops using integrated biosensors. Microsyst. Nanoeng. 8. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41378-021-00348-w.
- Sand, K.M.K., Gruber, M.M., Sandlie, I., Mathiesen, L., Andersen, J.T., Wadsack, C., 2022. Contribution of the ex vivo placental perfusion model in understanding transplacental immunoglobulin G transfer. Placenta 127, 77–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.placenta.2022. 07.019.
- Sastry, B.V.R., 1999. Techniques to study human placental transport. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 38, 17–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-409X(99)00004-6.

- Scholler, M., Wadsack, C., Metso, J., Manavalan, A.P.C., Sreckovic, I., Schweinzer, C., et al., 2012. Phospholipid transfer protein is differentially expressed in human arterial and venous placental endothelial cells and enhances cholesterol efflux to fetal HDL. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 97, 2466–2474. https://doi.org/10.1210/JC.2011-2969.
- Schröder, H.J., 1995. Comparative aspects of placental exchange functions. Eur. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 63, 81–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/0301-2115(95)02206-M.
- Segal, T.R., Giudice, L.C., 2019. Before the beginning: environmental exposures and reproductive and obstetrical outcomes. Fertil. Steril. 112, 613–621. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. fertnstert.2019.08.001.
- Shojaei, S., Ali, M.S., Suresh, M., Upreti, T., Mogourian, V., Helewa, M., et al., 2021. Dynamic placenta-on-a-chip model for fetal risk assessment of nanoparticles intended to treat pregnancy-associated diseases. Biochim. Biophys. Acta Mol. basis Dis. 1867, 166131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibbadis.2021.166131.
- Shri, M., Agrawal, H., Rani, P., Singh, D., Onteru, S.K., 2017. Hanging drop, a best threedimensional (3D) culture method for primary buffalo and sheep hepatocytes. Sci. Rep. 7, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-01355-6.
- Sieppi, E., Vähäkangas, K., Rautio, A., Ietta, F., Paulesu, L., Myllynen, P., 2016. The xenoestrogens, bisphenol a and Para-nonylphenol, decrease the expression of the ABCG2 transporter protein in human term placental explant cultures. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 429, 41–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.MCE.2016.03.034.
- Simán, C.M., Sibley, C.P., Jones, C.J.P., Turner, M.A., Greenwood, S.L., 2001. The functional regeneration of syncytiotrophoblast in cultured explants of term placenta. Am J Physiol -Regul Integr Comp Physiol 280. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.2001.280.4.r1116.
- Soares, M.J., Varberg, K.M., Iqbal, K., 2018. Hemochorial placentation: development, function, and adaptations. Biol. Reprod. 99, 196–211. https://doi.org/10.1093/biolre/ ioy049.
- Solano, M.E., Arck, P.C., 2020. Steroids, pregnancy and fetal development. Front. Immunol. 10, 3017. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.03017.
- Soncin, F., Natale, D., Parast, M.M., 2015. Signaling pathways in mouse and human trophoblast differentiation: a comparative review. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 72, 1291–1302. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00018-014-1794-x.
- Sooranna, S.R., Oteng-Ntim, E., Meah, R., Ryder, T.A., Bajoria, R., 1999. Characterization of human placental explants: morphological, biochemical and physiological studies using first and third trimester placenta. Hum. Reprod. 14, 536–541. https://doi.org/10.1093/ humrep/14.2.536.
- Speidel, J.T., Xu, M., Abdel-Rahman, S.Z., 2018. Differential effect of ABCB1 haplotypes on promoter activity. Pharmacogenet. Genomics 28, 69–77. https://doi.org/10.1097/FPC. 000000000000323.
- Stock, V., Böhmert, L., Coban, G., Tyra, G., Vollbrecht, M.L., Voss, L., et al., 2022. Microplastics and nanoplastics: size, surface and dispersant – what causes the effect? Toxicol. inVitro 80, 105314. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tiv.2022.105314.
- Su, X., Zhao, Y., Yang, Y., Hua, J., 2020. Correlation between exposure to fine particulate matter and hypertensive disorders of pregnancy in Shanghai, China. Environ. Heal .A Glob. Access Sci. Source 19. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12940-020-00655-1.
- Syme, M.R., Paxton, J.W., Keelan, J.A., 2004. Drug transfer and metabolism by the human placenta. Clin. Pharmacokinet. 43, 487–514. https://doi.org/10.2165/00003088-200443080-00001.
- Tang, H., Jiang, Z., He, H., Li, X., Hu, H., Zhang, N., et al., 2018. Uptake and transport of pullulan acetate nanoparticles in the BeWo b30 placental barrier cell model. Int. J. Nanomedicine 13, 4073–4082. https://doi.org/10.2147/IJN.S161319.
- Thibeault, A.A.H., Deroy, K., Vaillancourt, C., Sanderson, J.T., 2014. A unique co-culture model for fundamental and applied studies of human fetoplacental steroidogenesis and interference by environmental chemicals. Environ. Health Perspect. 122, 371. https:// doi.org/10.1289/EHP.1307518.
- Toth, B., Saadat, G., Geller, A., Scholz, C., Schulze, S., Friese, K., et al., 2008. Human umbilical vascular endothelial cells express estrogen receptor beta (ERbeta) and progesterone receptor a (PR-A), but not ERalpha and PR-B. Histochem. Cell Biol. 130, 399–405. https://doi.org/10.1007/S00418-008-0426-7.
- Turco, M.Y., Moffett, A., 2019. Development of the human placenta. Dev 146. https://doi. org/10.1242/dev.163428 undefined -undefined.
- Turco, M.Y., Gardner, L., Kay, R.G., Hamilton, R.S., Prater, M., Hollinshead, M.S., et al., 2018. Trophoblast organoids as a model for maternal–fetal interactions during human placentation. Nature 564, 263–281. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0753-3.
- Umemura, K., Ishioka, S.I., Endo, T., Ezaka, Y., Takahashi, M., Saito, T., 2013. Roles of microRNA-34a in the pathogenesis of placenta accreta. J. Obstet. Gynaecol. Res. 39, 67–74. https://doi.org/10.1111/J.1447-0756.2012.01898.X.
- Ushigome, F., Koyabu, N., Satoh, S., Tsukimori, K., Nakano, H., Nakamura, T., et al., 2003. Kinetic analysis of P-glycoprotein-mediated transport by using normal human placental brush-border membrane vesicles. Pharm. Res. 20, 38–44. https://doi.org/10.1023/A: 1022290523347.
- Vähäkangas, K., Myllynen, P., 2006. Experimental methods to study human transplacental exposure to genotoxic agents. Mutat Res Genet Toxicol Environ Mutagen 608, 129–135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mrgentox.2006.02.014.
- Vähäkangas, K., Myllynen, P., 2009. Drug transporters in the human blood-placental barrier. Br. J. Pharmacol. 158, 665–678. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1476-5381.2009.00336.x.
- Vähäkangas, K., Loikkanen, J., Sahlman, H., Karttunen, V., Repo, J., Sieppi, E., et al., 2019. Biomarkers of toxicity in human placenta. Biomark. Toxicol. 303–339. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/B978-0-12-814655-2.00018-9.
- Valero, L., Alhareth, K., Gil, S., Simasotchi, C., Roques, C., Scherman, D., et al., 2017. Assessment of dually labelled PEGylated liposomes transplacental passage and placental

penetration using a combination of two ex-vivo human models: the dually perfused placenta and the suspended villous explants. Int. J. Pharm. 532, 729–737. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ijpharm.2017.07.076.

- Velzeboer, I., Kwadijk, C.J.A.F., Koelmans, A.A., 2014. Strong sorption of PCBs to nanoplastics, microplastics, carbon nanotubes, and fullerenes. Environ. Sci. Technol. 48, 4869–4876. https://doi.org/10.1021/es405721v.
- Verma, S., Pal, R., Gupta, S.K., 2018. Decrease in invasion of HTR-8/SVneo trophoblastic cells by interferon gamma involves cross-communication of STAT1 and BATF2 that regulates the expression of JUN. Cell Adhes. Migr. 12, 432. https://doi.org/10.1080/19336918. 2018.1434030.
- Vethaak, A.D., Legler, J., 2021. Microplastics and human health: knowledge gaps should be addressed to ascertain the health risks of microplastics. Science(80-) 371, 672–674. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abe5041.
- Vićovac, L., Jones, C.J.P., Aplin, J.D., 1995. Trophoblast differentiation during formation of anchoring villi in a model of the early human placenta in vitro. Placenta 16, 41–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/0143-4004(95)90080-2.
- Vis, M.A.M., Ito, K., Hofmann, S., 2020. Impact of culture medium on cellular interactions in in vitro co-culture systems. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 8, 911. https://doi.org/10.3389/ FBIOE.2020.00911/BIBTEX.
- Visiedo, F., Bugatto, F., Quintero-Prado, R., Cózar-Castellano, I., Bartha, J.L., Perdomo, G., 2015. Glucose and fatty acid metabolism in placental explants from pregnancies complicated with gestational diabetes mellitus. Reprod. Sci. 22, 798–801. https://doi.org/10. 1177/1933719114561558.
- Walker, N., Filis, P., Soffientini, U., Bellingham, M., O'Shaughnessy, P.J., Fowler, P.A., 2017. Placental transporter localization and expression in the human: the importance of species, sex, and gestational age difference. Biol. Reprod. 96, 733–742. https://doi.org/10.1093/ biolre/iox012.
- Wang, Z., Tiruppathi, C., Minshall, R.D., Malik, A.B., 2009. Size and dynamics of caveolae studied using nanoparticles in living endothelial cells. ACS Nano 3, 4110–4116. https://doi.org/10.1021/nn9012274.
- Wang, F., Salvati, A., Boya, P., 2018a. Lysosome-dependent cell death and deregulated autophagy induced by amine-modified polystyrene nanoparticles. Open Biol. 8. https:// doi.org/10.1098/rsob.170271.
- Wang, Y.Y., Li, Q., Guo, Y., Zhou, H., Wang, X., Wang, Q., et al., 2018b. Association of Longterm Exposure to airborne particulate matter of 1 µm or less with preterm birth in China. JAMA Pediatr. 172, e174872. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2017.4872.
- Wick, P., Malek, A., Manser, P., Meili, D., Maeder-Althaus, X., Diener, L., et al., 2010. Barrier capacity of human placenta for nanosized materials. Environ. Health Perspect. 118, 432–436. https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.0901200.
- Wiesinger, H., Wang, Z., Hellweg, S., 2021. Deep dive into plastic monomers, additives, and processing aids. Environ. Sci. Technol. 55, 9351. https://doi.org/10.1021/ACS.EST. 1C00976.
- Wojtyla, C., Zielinska, K., Wojtyla-Buciora, P., Panek, G., 2020. Prenatal fine particulate matter (Pm2.5) exposure and pregnancy outcomes—analysis of term pregnancies in Poland. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 17, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17165820.
- Wong, M.K., Li, E.W., Adam, M., Selvaganapathy, P.R., Raha, S., 2020. Establishment of an in vitro placental barrier model cultured under physiologically relevant oxygen levels. Mol. Hum. Reprod. 26, 353. https://doi.org/10.1093/MOLEHR/GAAA018.
- Wu, P., Huang, J., Zheng, Y., Yang, Y., Zhang, Y., He, F., et al., 2019. Environmental occurrences, fate, and impacts of microplastics. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 184. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ecoenv.2019.109612.
- Yang, Z.X., Guo, D.Y., Wei, A.B., Hu, C.B., Yan, M.L., Cai, G.L., 2018. Effect of human umbilical vein endothelial cells on immune responses of lipopolysaccharide-induced THP1 macrophages. Chin. Med. J. 131, 2226. https://doi.org/10.4103/0366-6999.240795.
- Yazdani, S., Jaldin-Fincati, J.R., Pereira, R.V.S., Klip, A., 2019. Endothelial cell barriers: transport of molecules between blood and tissues. Traffic 20, 390–403. https://doi.org/10. 1111/TRA.12645.
- Yin, F., Zhu, Y., Zhang, M., Yu, H., Chen, W., Qin, J., 2019. A 3D human placenta-on-a-chip model to probe nanoparticle exposure at the placental barrier. Toxicol Vitr 54, 105–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tiv.2018.08.014.
- Young, R.E., Huh, D.D., 2021. Organ-on-a-chip technology for the study of the female reproductive system. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 173, 461–478. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addr. 2021.03.010.
- Zartner, L., Garni, M., Craciun, I., Einfalt, T., Palivan, C.G., 2021. How can Giant plasma membrane vesicles serve as a cellular model for controlled transfer of nanoparticles? Biomacromolecules 22, 106–115. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.biomac.0c00624.
- Zhang, M., Shi, J., Huang, Q., Xie, Y., Wu, R., Zhong, J., et al., 2022. Multi-omics analysis reveals size-dependent toxicity and vascular endothelial cell injury induced by microplastic exposure: in vivo and in vitro. Environ. Sci. Nano 9, 663–683. https://doi.org/10.1039/ d1en01067k.
- Zhou, Y., Liu, X., Wang, J., 2020. Ecotoxicological effects of microplastics and cadmium on the earthworm Eisenia foetida. J. Hazard. Mater. 392, 122273. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.jhazmat.2020.122273.
- Zhu, Y., Yin, F., Wang, H., Wang, L., Yuan, J., Qin, J., 2018. Placental barrier-on-a-Chip: modeling placental inflammatory responses to bacterial infection. ACS Biomater. Sci. Eng. 4, 3356–3363. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsbiomaterials.8b00653.